Pituitary Tumors Epidemiology and the Diagnostic Value of ⁶⁸Ga-DOTATOC-PET

Axel Tjörnstrand

Department of Internal Medicine and Clinical Nutrition Institute of Medicine, Sahlgrenska Academy University of Gothenburg Sweden



UNIVERSITY OF GOTHENBURG Gothenburg 2020

Sweden

Cover illustration: sagittal PET-MRI image of a patient with thyrotroph macroadenoma, all necessary permissions obtained.

Pituitary Tumors - Epidemiology and the Diagnostic Value of ⁶⁸Ga-DOTATOC-PET © Axel Tjörnstrand 2020 axel.tjornstrand@vgregion.se

ISBN 978-91-8009-066-7 (PRINT) ISBN 978-91-8009-067-4 (PDF)

http://hdl.handle.net/2077/65130

Printed in Borås, Sweden 2020 Printed by Stema Specialtryck AB



To seek the light of truth, while truth the while Doth falsely blind the eyesight of his look. Light seeking light doth light of light beguile; So, ere you find where light in darkness lies, Your light grows dark by losing your eyes.

- Berowne, William Shakespeare's Love's Labor's Lost

Pituitary Tumors

Epidemiology and the Diagnostic Value of ⁶⁸Ga-DOTATOC-PET

Axel Tjörnstrand

Department of Internal Medicine and Clinical Nutrition Institute of Medicine, Sahlgrenska Academy University of Gothenburg, Sweden

ISBN 978-91-8009-066-7 (PRINT) ISBN 978-91-8009-067-4 (PDF) <u>http://hdl.handle.net/2077/65130</u>

ABSTRACT

Pituitary neuroendocrine tumors (PitNETs) are considered common in the general population. However benign in most cases, these tumors can evoke dramatic morbidity in patients with aggressive tumor growth and/or excess hormone secretion. Both the primary diagnostic and the post-operative imaging assessment face difficult challenges with today diagnostic methods. Also, modern epidemiological data is scarce in publications regarding these tumors and needs to be updated. The overall aim of this thesis was to study regional PitNET incidence and epidemiological data, and to describe the pre-and post-operative diagnostic properties of ⁶⁸Ga-DOTATOC-PET.

Paper I was an observational cohort study presenting data from 592 adult PitNET patients living in the Västra Götaland Region diagnosed between 2001-2011. Papers II-III were prospective, case-controls studies evaluating ⁶⁸Ga-DOTATOC tracer uptake in patients with PitNETs and healthy control subjects. Uptake data was analyzed in relation to immunohistochemical data of cell type and somatostatin receptor (SSTR) expression.

In Paper I, we found the standardized incidence rate (SIR) of PitNETs during the study period was 3.9 cases/100,000/year, which was higher than previously reported from the same region. Non-functioning PitNETs were the most commonly diagnosed (54% of tumors) followed by lactotroph (32%), somatotroph (9%), corticotroph (4%, and thyrotroph (0.7%) tumors. ⁶⁸Ga-DOTATOC uptake correlated with SSTR2 expression. Tumor uptake was higher in thyrotroph tumors, lower in in gonadotroph and corticotroph tumors in comparison to the uptake in normal pituitary tissue. In tumors with high preoperative tracer uptake (>13.8 SUVmax) the tracer was able to predict clinical remission if post-operative uptake was reduced under 60% of the preop scan.

In conclusion, PitNET SIR was higher compared to previously reported data from the same region before MRI became clinical routine. ⁶⁸Ga-DOTATOC can be used to differentiate corticotroph, gonadotroph, and thyrotroph tumors from normal pituitary gland. Post-operative scans suggest clinical value in predicting remission but need to be studied further.

Keywords: positron emission tomography, ⁶⁸Ga-DOTATOC, pituitary tumors, SSTR imaging, pituitary neuroendocrine tumor, PitNET

SAMMANFATTNING PÅ SVENSKA

Bakgrund: Tumörer i hypofysen är vanligt förekommande. Vanligen rör det sig om små godartade förändringar som inte ger några symtom. En mindre andel av tumörerna kan dock växa okontrollerat och/eller utsöndra hormoner som kan leda till omfattande systemiska förändringar hos patienten. Standardutredning av hypofystumörer sker med hormonell analys samt med magnetkamera (MR). Epidemiologisk data om hypofystumörer är begränsad, i synnerhet från modern tid då MR blivit klinisk rutin vid utredning. Inneliggande utredning blir ofta aktuellt i oklara fall och i vissa fall krävs ytterligare utredning med invasiva metoder. Stora hypofystumörer och tumörer med hormonell överproduktion kräver kirurgisk behandling. Postoperativt finns det vissa problem med nuvarande metoder att utvärdera resultatet. Postoperativa förändringar i hypofysområdet och kvarvarande tumörvävnad kan vara svåra att skilja från varandra. Både pre- och post-operativt är behovet idag stort av en effektiv bilddiagnostik som kan avspegla funktionen i vävnaden och därmed ge ett avsevärt bättre beslutsstöd för kliniker.

Mål: Att studera regional epidemiologisk data hos personer med hypofystumörer. Att utvärdera om ⁶⁸Ga-DOTATOC-PET kan förbättra primärdiagnostiken och den postoperativa utvärderingen hos patienter med hypofystumör.

Metoder: Data hämtas från det svenska hypofysregistret. Vuxna patienter i Västra Götalandsregionen, diagnostiserade med hypofystumör mellan 2001-2011, inkluderas i analysen. Upptag av ⁶⁸Ga-DOTATOC i tumörvävnad mäts innan och sex månader efter operation hos patienter med hypofystumörer. En hypofysfrisk kontrollgrupp används som jämförelse. Analys av vävnadsprover som beskriver celltyp och uttrycket av somatostatinreceptorer kompletterar den bildmässiga datan som genereras av PET och MR kamrerna.

Resultat: i VGR insjuknade 3.9 personer per 100,000 invånare per år med hypofystumör. Icke hormonproducerande tumörer var den vanligaste tumörtypen och stod för 54% av tumörerna. Övriga tumörgrupper var laktotrofa (32%), somatotrofa (9%), corticotrofa (4%) och thyrotrofa tumörer (0.7%) Upptaget av tracern ⁶⁸Ga-DOTATOC var efter 45 minuter signifikant högre i thyrotrofa tumörer jämfört med upptaget i normal hypofys. I både corticotrofa och gonadotrofa tumörer var upptaget lägre jämfört med normal hypofys. För tumörer med ett högt tracerupptag, visade det sig att ett klart sänkt upptag vid den postoperativa utredningen kunde förutsäga klinisk förbättring.

Konklusion: Incidensen var högre jämfört med tidigare studier innan MR blev klinisk rutin. ⁶⁸Ga-DOTATOC kan användas för att skilja mellan gonadotrofa, corticotrofa, thyrotrofa tumörer från normal hypofys.

LIST OF PAPERS

This thesis is based on the following studies, referred to in the text by their Roman numerals.

- I. The incidence rate of pituitary adenomas in western Sweden for the period 2001–2011 <u>Tjörnstrand A</u>, Gunnarsson K, Evert M, Holm E, Ragnarsson O, Rosén T, Filipsson Nyström H. *European Journal of Endocrinology* 2014;171:519-526.
- II. Lower ⁶⁸Ga-DOTATOC uptake in nonfunctioning pituitary neuroendocrine tumours compared to normal pituitary gland - a proof-of-concept study <u>Tjörnstrand A</u>, Casar-Borota O, Heurling K, Schöll M, Gjertsson P, Himmelman J, Itsenko O, Ragnarsson O, Filipsson Nyström H. *Clinical Endocrinology* 2020;92:222-231.
- III. Pre- and postoperative ⁶⁸Ga-DOTATOC positron emission tomography for hormone-secreting pituitary neuroendocrine tumors <u>Tjörnstrand A</u>, Casar-Borota O, Heurling K, Schöll M, Gjertsson P, Ragnarsson O, Filipsson Nyström H Submitted

CONTENTS

ABBREVIATIONS	IV	
DEFINITIONS IN SHORT		
1 INTRODUCTION	1	
1.1 Pituitary gland	1	
1.2 Pituitary Neuroendocrine tumors	4	
1.2.1 Clinical presentation	4	
1.2.2 Epidemiology	6	
1.3 Structural Imaging	9	
1.3.1 Macroadenomas	10	
1.3.2 Microadenomas	11	
1.3.3 Post-operative MRI assessment	12	
1.4 Functional imaging	13	
1.4.1 Functional imaging of pitnets	14	
1.4.2 SSTR imaging	16	
1.5 Knowledge Gaps	19	
2 AIM	21	
3 PATIENTS AND METHODS		
3.1 Paper I		
3.2 Paper II-III	24	
3.3 Statistical methods		
3.4 Ethics		
4 Results		
4.1 Paper I		
4.2 Paper II		
5 DISCUSSION		
5.1 Paper I	41	
5.2 Paper II-III		
6 CONCLUSION		

7	FUTURE PERSPECTIVES	53
A	CKNOWLEDGEMENT	56
Rf	EFERENCES	59

ABBREVIATIONS

ADH	Antidiuretic hormone
АСТН	Adrenocorticotropic hormone
CI	Confidence interval
CSF	Cerebrospinal fluid
СТ	Computed tomography
DRG	Diagnosis-related group
E _{mean}	Mean energy
FDG	¹⁸ F-flourodeoxyglucose
FET	¹⁸ F-fluoroethyltyrosine
FSH	Follicle-stimulating hormone
GH	Growth hormone
ICD	International Classification of Diseases
IC ₅₀	Half maximum inhibitory concentration
IGF-1	Insulin-like growth factor 1
IQR	Interquartile range
IRS	Immunoreactive score
LH	Luteinizing hormone
MET	¹¹ C-methionine
MRI	Magnetic resonance imaging
MRS	Magnetospectroscopy
NET	Neuroendocrine tumor
NF	Non-functioning
NF-PitNET	Non-functioning pituitary neuroendocrine tumor
OT	Oxytocin
PET	Positron emission tomography
PitNET	Pituitary neuroendocrine tumor

PRL	Prolactin
R _{mean}	Mean range in water
ROC	Receiver operating characteristic
SF-1	Steroidogenic factor 1
SIR	Standardized incidence rate
SPR	Swedish pituitary registry
SST	Somatostatin
SSTR	Somatostatin receptor
SUV	Standardized uptake ratio
SUV _{max}	Maximum standardized uptake ratio
T1W	T1-weighted
T2W	T2-weighted
T-Pit	T-box transcription factor
TSH	Thyroid-stimulating hormone
VGR	Västra Götaland region
VOI	Volume of interest
W	Weighted
WHO	World Health Organization

DEFINITIONS IN SHORT

Pituitary tumor

Pituitary tumor is a heterogenous term including all space-occupying lesions that may arise from structures comprising the sellar region, e.g. benign cysts, germ cell tumors, lymphomas, meningiomas, metastases, and vascular, granulomatous, and inflammatory lesions. Tumors arising from hormone-secreting cells in the anterior part of the pituitary gland, pituitary adenomas, constitute the vast majority (~85%) of these tumors. Other types of tumors each constitute only a few percent. Since pituitary adenomas constitute the absolute majority of this group, the terms pituitary tumors and pituitary adenomas are often used interchangeably in clinical jargon.

Pituitary adenoma

Pituitary adenoma is a neoplasm composed of hormone-producing cells in the anterior (adenohypophyseal) part of the pituitary gland. These tumors are classically considered benign but may present various behaviors that would normally define aggressive neoplasms. Invasive growth into adjacent anatomical structures and recurrent tumor growth after surgical treatment are frequently seen. Malignant behaviors such as metastases are uncommon but, when they are occasionally reported, they are then classified as pituitary carcinomas by classic definition.

Pituitary neuroendocrine tumor (PitNET)

Revised nomenclature, introduced 2017, had the aim of broadening terminology from a benign connotation and to better reflect the wider range of biologic behaviors from these tumors.¹ The benign implication of the term 'adenoma' does not accurately reflect the plurality of clinical manifestations in

these tumors. Invasion and regrowth of proliferative lesions and persistence of hormone hypersecretion cause significant morbidity and mortality. The change in nomenclature might seem to be of purely academic interest but it may have thorough on-going clinical consequences. Tumors classified as adenomas, and thus considered as benign lesions, are sometimes not reported in cancer registries. In nations with privately organized healthcare systems, patients could be denied access to health insurance coverage for therapies that would otherwise be provided for 'cancers'. The revised term also attempts to better illustrate the common linage with other somatostatin receptor-expressing tumors arising from cells in the neuroendocrine system. Examples of such neuroendocrine tumors are carcinoid tumors in the gastrointestinal tract and the lungs; insulinomas and gastrinomas in the pancreas; medullary carcinoma in the thyroid gland; and pheochromocytoma in the adrenal glands. In support of these rationales, this thesis will use this up-to-date nomenclature when referring to tumors from adenohypophyseal cells.

1 INTRODUCTION

1.1 PITUITARY GLAND

The pituitary gland is central in the body's hormonal regulatory system. It is located in an anatomical depression in the sphenoid bone, called the sella turcica. It is surrounded by important structures, such as the cavernous sinuses laterally, which contain central venous vessels as well as the internal carotid arteries and cranial nerves. Superiorly to the pituitary lies the optic nerves and the optic chiasma.

Anatomically, the pituitary gland is composed of three parts, the anterior, the posterior, and the intermedia parts (Figure 1). The posterior part, also called the neurohypophysis, is functionally connected to the hypothalamus through the pituitary stalk (Figure 2A). The hormones secreted here, antidiuretic



Figure 1. The pituitary gland and its structural parts. The posterior lobe, neurohypophysis, is functionally and anatomically connected to the hypothalamus via the pituitary stalk. The anterior lobe, adenohypophysis, is where PitNETs arise. The intermedia part is mostly rudimentary in humans. Courtesy of Assoc Prof Frank Gaillard, Radiopaedia.org, rID: 75156.

hormone (ADH) and oxytocin (OT), are produced as granules in the hypothalamus and transported via extended nerve cells for future secretion by cells in the neurohypophysis. The intermediate part is involved in melanocytestimulating hormone production in infants, but is mostly rudimentary in adult humans. The anterior part, the adenohypophysis, is composed of hormoneproducing cells that regulate a vast array of essential physical functions. Lactotroph cells produce prolactin (PRL), inducing lactation and regulating fertility; somatotroph cells produce growth hormone (GH), promoting growth of corporal tissues; corticotroph cells produce adrenocorticotrophic hormone (ACTH), regulating the stress response from the adrenal glands; thyrotroph cells produce thyroid-stimulating hormone (TSH), regulating metabolic activity via thyroid hormones; and gonadotroph cells produce luteinizing hormone (LH) and follicle-stimulating hormone (FSH), both essential for gonad functionality and sexual development.



Figure 2. The regulatory system for the two functional parts of the pituitary gland. A. The posterior lobe, connected directly by nerve fibers from the hypothalamus, that release granulated hormones produced by neurons in the hypothalamus. B. The anterior lobe and the portal venous system that functionally connect the hypothalamus with the anterior lobe. Courtesy of OpenStax College, licensed with CC BY-SA 3.0.

The production of the adenohypophyseal hormones is regulated by release of precursor hormones secreted by the hypothalamus. These hormones are endocrinologically released in a portal venous system connecting the hypothalamus and the adenohypophysis (Figure 2B). The hypothalamus is, in turn, under regulatory control by a negative feedback loop of hormones secreted by the anterior pituitary and/or the hormones produced by their target organs. That means the hormones produced by the adenohypophysis or their target organs will act as an inhibiting factor for production and secretion in the hypothalamus.

The hypothalamus also regulates hormone levels by a hormone called somatostatin (SST), which acts by binding to five types of somatostatin receptors (SSTRs), SSTR1-5. Endogenous SST binds with high affinity to each of these receptors and the activation induces decreased angiogenesis via SSTR1, decreased hormone secretion by SSTR2 and SSTR5, increased apoptosis by SSTR3, and cell cycle arrest by SSTR4.²⁻⁴

All space-occupying lesions arising in the sella turcica are defined as pituitary tumors. Pituitary neuroendocrine tumors (PitNETs) constitute the vast majority of these tumor types, comprising approximately 85% of all tumor findings in the sellar region of autopsy material.⁵ Other tumors in the sellar region are, in rank order, craniopharyngioma (3%), Rathke's cleft cysts (2%), metastases (<2%), Crooke's cell adenoma (<2%), and meningioma (1%) followed by an array of other lesions arising from structures in the sellar region (each comprising far less than 1%).⁵

1.2 PITUITARY NEUROENDOCRINE TUMORS

Tumors arising from the hormone-secreting epithelial cells in the adenohypophysis of the pituitary gland are members of the neuroendocrine tumor (NET) family, similar to hormone-producing tumors found in the gastroenteric tract, e.g. carcinoids, insulinomas, and gastrinomas. The five cell types that these tumors originate from are: gonadotroph, corticotroph, thyrotroph, somatotroph, and lactotroph cells.⁶ According to the most recent update by the World Health Organization (WHO) 2017, these tumors are defined histologically by their expression of adenohypophyseal hormones (PRL, GH, ACTH, TSH, LH, and FSH) and specific transcription factors (steroidogenic factor-1 [SF-1], promoting gonadotroph differentiation; pituitary transcription factor-1 [Pit1], promoting somatotroph, lactotroph, and thyrotroph differentiation; and, lastly, T-box transcription factor TBX19 [T-Pit], promoting corticotroph cell lineages).⁶ Sometimes, proliferative tumor markers are used, e.g. Ki67 and p53, for identifying tumors with more aggressive behavior. These proliferative markers are rarely elevated in PitNETs and their use in clinical practice is debated.^{6,7}

1.2.1 CLINICAL PRESENTATION

Clinically, overt PitNETs manifest from a mass effect by expansive tumor growth with either excessive hormone secretion, i.e. functioning tumors, or without any hormone secretion, i.e. non-functioning (NF) tumors. Although NF-PitNETs are regarded as a single group in clinical practice, it is important to remember that they may originate from any of the cell types in the adenohypophysis, of which gonadotroph (80%) and corticotroph (15%) types constitute the vast majority.⁸ Other cell lineages each comprise only a few percent of NF-PitNETs.⁸ NF-PitNETs usually manifest clinically by symptoms related to a tumor mass effect on adjacent structures, e.g.

Axel Tjörnstrand

extrasellar extension superiorly may compress the nearby optic chiasm and thereby cause visual field defects.⁹ Large tumors that extend even further superiorly may reach up to the foramina of Monro, which can cause hydrocephalus if obstructed. Since NF-PitNETs only manifest by symptoms related to a tumor mass effect, these tumors are often diagnosed at a late stage. Approximately 50% of these tumors have infiltrated the nearby cavernous sinuses upon detection, limiting the prospect of radical surgery.¹⁰ It should be noted that symptoms related to a mass effect can be evoked by any sufficiently large PitNET regardless of any excess hormone secretions or not.

Functioning PitNETs manifest by excess hormone secretion that evoke characteristic syndromes in affected patients. Somatotroph tumors secrete excess amounts of GH, which through the hormone insulin-like growth factor 1 (IGF-1) present as acromegaly in adults and gigantism in pediatric patients. Thyrotroph tumors secrete TSH, which induces thyrotoxicosis that increases metabolic activity in affected patients, resulting in symptoms such as weight loss and increased heart rate.¹¹ Corticotroph tumors typically present as Cushing's disease or with symptoms suggestive of a hypercortisolism, which are defined by excess ACTH production. Lactotroph tumors, through excess PRL secretion, lead to oligo- or amenorrhea and galactorrhea in females, and with lethargy, decreased libido, and sexual dysfunction in males. Finally, gonadotroph tumors usually manifest as NF-PitNETs with symptoms related to a mass effect. On rare occasions, excess hormone production may lead to increased levels of testosterone in males and estradiol in females.

1.2.2 EPIDEMIOLOGY

Pituitary tumors, of which PitNETs are the most frequent, are among the most common neoplastic lesions in the central nervous system.¹² They represent around 10% of intracranial tumors¹³ and around 25% of neurosurgical resections.¹⁴ Autopsy material from individuals deceased from non-pituitary-related causes demonstrates a high prevalence of neoplastic lesions in the pituitary gland, ranging between 10-35%.¹⁵⁻¹⁷ Importantly, these tumors are usually asymptomatic and small in size. In Buurman and Saeger's autopsy material of 334 pituitary tumors detected post mortem, the prevalence was 10.4% with a mean size of 1.5 mm.¹⁷ Fewer than 1% were >10 mm.¹⁷ Furthermore, tumor findings in this autopsy material were evenly distributed between genders.¹⁷

PitNET prevalence in the general population has also been estimated through studies based on radiological material. There is a notable variability in the results presented depending on the modality and specificity of the investigation protocol. For example, in patients assessed with standard magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) head examinations, lesions were found in 0.1-1.2% of scans.¹⁸⁻²⁰ In specific pituitary MRI examinations, the detection rate was approximately 10%.²¹ In a 2004 meta-analysis, Ezzat and colleagues evaluated the prevalence of pituitary tumors in both imaging and autopsy studies, and found an overall prevalence of 16.7% (14.4% and 22.3% in autopsy and radiologic studies, respectively).²²

Clinically, however, these tumors manifest far less often. Data for clinically reported PitNETs shows an overall prevalence of approximately 90 cases/100,000 inhabitants (range 75.5-155.6/100,000 inhabitants).²³⁻²⁸ In contrast to the equal gender distribution of PitNETs presented in autopsy

material, clinically overt tumors are more frequently diagnosed in females (68% of cases, as a mean from 7 prevalence studies).²³⁻²⁹ Lactotroph, corticotroph, and thyrotroph tumors all occur more frequently in females with a 4.9:1 ratio in lactotroph tumors, 2.8:1 ratio in corticotroph tumors, and 1.7:1 ratio in thyrotroph tumors.^{11,30} For overall prevalence, lactotroph tumors were most frequently diagnosed (53%) followed by NF-PitNETs (31%), somatotroph tumors (12%), corticotroph tumors (4%), and thyrotroph tumors or unclassified tumors (1-2%).^{11,23-29,31}

The incidence of PitNETs range between 3.9-7.4 cases/100,000 inhabitants /year.^{25,27,29,30,32} Most of these studies have used the standardized incidence rate (SIR) based on the WHO standard population, a methodology used for facilitating comparison between populations with demographic differences. By comparing older to more recent epidemiological material, the incidence has increased in recent decades. Longitudinal studies from single geographic locations have also demonstrated an increased incidence in more recent study periods.^{23,33} Before the introduction of high-resolution cross-sectional imaging (late 1980s), the incidence was reported around 1 case/100,000 inhabitants/year³³ compared to more modern material where the reported incidence was around 4 cases/100,000 inhabitants/year.^{23,30,32}

In Sweden, PitNETs referred for tertiary care are reported in a national quality registry, Swedish Pituitary Registry (SPR).³⁴ Tumors matching the International Classification of Diseases (ICD)-10 code benign neoplasm in the pituitary gland (D35.2), acromegaly (E22.0), Cushing's disease (E24.0), or thyrotoxicosis (E05.8) are reported to the registry by clinicians confirming the diagnosis. Since private-financed healthcare is non-existent for managing PitNETs, the coverage rate is high. Data is presented on both regional and national levels to evaluate possible epidemiological differences. The data

released so far from the registry has indicated some differences in incidence between urban and more rural populations, with the highest prevalence reported from the more densely populated areas of Stockholm and Västra Götaland region (VGR).³⁴ This may reflect differences in access to healthcare providers, but may also be attributed to difference in diagnostic practices and possibly ambition in data reporting.³⁴

1.3 STRUCTURAL IMAGING

In 1899, only 4 years after Wilhelm Roentgen described X-rays, Hermann Oppenheim demonstrated an enlarged sella turcica, indicative of a tumor, on plain film radiography in a patient with acromegaly. The first publication describing pituitary abnormalities was published in 1912 by A. Schuller.³⁵ However, expansive lesions in the pituitary could only be assessed by indirect tumor findings on plain film radiographs, e.g. calcifications and/or enlargement of the sella. It was not until the introduction of cross-sectional imaging such as computed tomography (CT) and MRI in the 1980s that pituitary tumors could be first assessed directly. MRI techniques for diagnosing pituitary lesions have witnessed a rapid evolution since they first came into use and have become the "gold standard" of pituitary imaging. The high image resolution and the good soft tissue representation make it a desirable tool for assessing tumors in the sellar region and for delineating tumor findings in adjacent structures.^{36,37} Bone and calcified structures are better characterized by CT but is seldom used in routine clinical investigation; CT is therefore mostly used when an MRI scan is not possible, e.g. for claustrophobic patients or those with magnetic implants.

Today, standard protocols for assessing pituitary abnormalities usually include sagittal and coronal T1- and T2-weighted (W) standard Turbo Spin Echo sequences as well as dynamic and delayed contrast enhanced T1W sequences.³⁷ T1W sequences provide good anatomical representation and T2W sequences are useful for identifying fluid components such as blood products and cysts. Contrast agents are usually gadolinium-based macromolecules. The dynamic contrast series are usually proceeded in the coronal projection with multiple time points (0, 30, 60, 90, 120, and 180 seconds). Delayed contrast T1W sequences provide coronal and sagittal projections and are used for

assessing the cavernous sinuses and to characterize other sellar tumors. The normal anterior pituitary gland is isointense to gray matter on non-contrast T1W and T2W sequences. The posterior pituitary, the neurohypophysis, has an intrinsic high T1W signal but is hypointense on T2W.

The size of the normal pituitary gland changes depending on hormonal status and age. Generally, the pituitary gland reaches maximum size in young adults and then continuously decreases in size as the individual grows older. Hormonally active individuals, i.e. during puberty or pregnancy, demonstrate the largest glands, completely filling the pituitary fossa with a bulging, convex upper border. The maximum height of the gland is 8 mm in adult males, 9 mm in women, and 12 mm during pregnancy.³⁸ For tumor evaluation, radiologic assessment differs with respect to the size of the lesion, i.e. macroadenomas (≥ 10 mm) and microadenomas (< 10 mm).³⁹

1.3.1 MACROADENOMAS

It is characteristic for macroadenomas to be predominantly located within the sella with a bulbous suprasellar extension forming an hourglass shape sometimes referred to as the "snowman sign", created by the sellar diaphragm's belt like function. As the tumor grows, the normal pituitary becomes flattened and displaced superiorly or laterally to one side, but never inferiorly.^{36,37} Pituitary macroadenomas can often be reliably visualized with standard MRI sequences and, thus, the task is rather to provide information vital for differential diagnosis and surgical planning. This includes a precise description of the location, extent, and structure of the tumor as well as vascularization and relation to surrounding anatomic structures. Confirmed invasion of adjacent structures increases the risk of intraoperative injury and limits the prospect of

complete surgical resection. However, this can, in many cases, only be confirmed by surgical exploration as MRI has poor ability to discriminate compression from real invasion.⁴⁰ Best radiologic evidence of invasive tumor growth is revealed by findings of internal carotid artery encasement in the cavernous sinuses, but an encasement of >67% is still needed to diagnose invasion with certainty.⁴¹ Other indicators of invasion are expansion of the sella, inferior tumor expansion into the sphenoid sinus, or perforation of the sellar floor.

1.3.2 MICROADENOMAS

Tumors with a diameter <10 mm are defined as microadenomas.³⁹ Even though MRI provides high image resolution for soft-tissue lesions, the detection rate for smaller tumors is still low. Microadenomas <5 mm are often missed.⁴² Most microadenomas are distinct, often rounded, hypointense regions in the anterior gland. However, many microadenomas are isointense to the unaffected pituitary gland on T1W images and can easily escape detection.³⁶ If no adenoma is visible on non-enhanced scans, the use of paramagnetic contrast medium can be helpful. Microadenomas are usually identified as areas of relative hypo-enhancement in scans after 1-2 minutes.⁴³ However, the resolution of dynamic images is relatively low and this technique increases the risk of image artifacts. Thus, many smaller microadenomas remain undetected on images before and after contrast enhancement; this can be a problem, particularly when evaluating patients with Cushing's disease and a suspected ACTH-secreting microadenoma. Approximately 40% of these tumors may avoid detection.⁴⁴⁻⁴⁷

1.3.3 POST-OPERATIVE MRI ASSESSMENT

Post-operative imaging should be performed at earliest 3 months after surgery.^{36,37} The post-operative tumor cavity can be filled with blood up to days and even weeks after surgery. Also, packing material implanted to obtain hemostasis and contain hemorrhage takes several weeks to resorb.⁴⁸ Thus, an early post-operative scan might still show a considerable space-occupying lesion, which cannot be distinguished with certainty from residual tumor tissue. With a successful total tumor resection, the space previously occupied by tumor is with time successively replaced with cerebrospinal fluid (CSF). However, in the case of residual tumor tissue, post-operative imaging assessment has many challenges. The T1W signal intensity of the residual tumor should be the same as pre-operatively, but this does not reliably distinguish from other post-operative changes.³⁶ Because standard MRI sequences only provide morphological information, distinguishing these entities may only be assessed longitudinally by repeated scans to confirm tumor growth or resorption of packing material. Moreover, a variety of other post-operative artifacts and structural changes may further challenge postoperative image assessment. Drilling of the skull base can leave metal debris, which generates severe image artifacts. Autologous implants (such as fascia lata and fat) or heterologous packing materials may further complicate postoperative assessment.37

1.4 FUNCTIONAL IMAGING

General principles

In contrast to structural imaging, the fundamental principle in functional imaging is based on registering electromagnetic radiation emitted from a source within the body. This electromagnetic radiation is emitted from radioactive material, radiopharmaceuticals, that participate in a biological function within the body and thereby produce a map of that function, e.g. glucose metabolism, receptor density, protein metabolism, mineralization, rather than presenting an anatomical image of purely morphological information. Traditionally, radioactive gamma decay was registered in planar detectors, commonly known as scintigraphy or gamma cameras. This has been, by far, the most utilized method in functional imaging and is still widely used in today's clinical practice. During the 1970s, however, the field of functional imaging advanced rapidly through the introduction of the positron emission tomography (PET). This technique is based on radioactive beta plus (β^+) decay, where a proton converts into a neutron by emitting a positron. The positron creates a complex with a nearby electron, resulting in total annihilation that converts the two particles into high-energy gamma radiation. These resultant gamma rays carry a specific energy at 511 keV and are emitted at a 180° angle to each other, that are in turn registered by a detector that maps the decay to generate an image (Figure 3). This method enables high image resolution, three-dimensional imaging of the radioactive decay, which preferably can be fused with a conventional radiologic cross-sectional image (CT or MRI) for a high-resolution diagnostic hybrid image. Compared to the scintigraphic

modality, the decay can be quantified which enables more reliable comparison between scans.



Figure 3. Principle of a positron emission tomography (PET) camera. Positron-electron annihilation produces directly opposed gamma rays that are registered by detectors in the scanner. The site of annihilation is then calculated and mapped to create a three-dimensional image of the decay.

Courtesy of van der Velt and collegues https://doi.org/10.3389/fonc.2013.00208. Licensed by CC BY 3.0

1.4.1 FUNCTIONAL IMAGING OF PITNETS

In the field of functional imaging, several approaches have been evaluated for the detection and management of PitNETs. The most commonly used PET tracer in the clinical setting for tumor detection is the glucose analogue ¹⁸Ffluorodeoxyglucose (FDG) tracer, which visualizes glucose metabolism that is characteristically elevated in neoplastic lesions. Normally, the pituitary gland does not accumulate FDG and is therefore not visualized on FDG-PET imaging. Incidental uptake in the pituitary is also very uncommon. In larger cohort studies of patients who underwent whole-body FDG-PET scans, incidental uptake was rare with a mean prevalence of only 0.2% (0.10-0.8%).⁴⁹⁻

⁵¹ PitNETs were the most common cause of incidental uptake but only accounted about 50%.⁴⁹⁻⁵¹ Also, the rate of false positive uptake in these studies was as high as 30%. More focused studies that have evaluated FDG-PET found a sensitivity of 60-80%⁵²⁻⁵⁴ in cases with confirmed PitNETs. The detection rate was as high as 100% uptake in macroadenomas but was generally low for microadenomas, around 50% of tumors.^{52,53} FDG-PET does not seem to reveal any difference in uptake regarding different PitNET subtypes.⁵³ Even though FDG has advantages by being commonly available and providing a high sensitivity for larger tumors, the lack of specificity limits the tracer's potential use for PitNET detection.

Cellular receptors are also an interesting target for functional imaging. Promising results have been presented in detecting and monitoring medical treatment response in lactotroph and somatotroph tumors when targeting dopamine D2 receptors with ¹¹C-raclopride and 3-N-¹¹C-methylspiperone.^{55,56} However, these receptors are mainly expressed by lactotroph tumors, which rarely need surgical treatment. Also, medical response can be reliably monitored by biochemical analyses rendering limited clinical use for this tracer. Regardless, these results are still interesting as a proof-of-concept for receptor imaging.

Other functional approaches to detect PitNETs include visualization of altered protein metabolism by radiolabeled amino acids. Most promising results have been yielded by the tracer ¹¹C-methionine (MET-PET), which is the most studied tracer for the visualization of amino acid metabolism so far. Unlike FDG-PET, MET-PET has the advantage of low uptake in adjacent structures to the pituitary gland, which yields a potential higher tumor-to-background ratio than FDG. MET-PET has reported high sensitivity for PitNETs and

provides important diagnostic information in situations where MRI, or even FDG-PET, fail to detect tumors, e.g. microadenomas.^{57,58} Tang and colleagues assessed a group of 33 patients with biochemical or radiological evidence of pituitary adenoma recurrence after surgery.⁵⁹ In 14 of these patients, MET-PET detected residual tumor which was not visible on MRI. Koulouri and colleagues further demonstrated that co-registered MET-PET and MRI images facilitated targeted therapies of residual or recurrent somatotroph tumors and increased the rate of clinical and biochemical remission.⁶⁰ Rodriguez-Barcelo and colleagues studied 17 patients with newly diagnosed or surgically treated acromegaly using co-registered PET-CT and MRI images, reporting 86% sensitivity and 86% specificity for detecting recurrence after surgery.⁶¹ Feng and colleagues compared FDG-PET and MET-PET in 43 patients with functioning PitNETs, finding a higher sensitivity with MET-PET.⁵⁷ Although this tracer demonstrated promising results with high image resolution and good tumor detection rate, the clinical use has remained very limited. The radioisotope ¹¹C, on which MET-PET is built, has a half-life of only 20 minutes, which limits its use to facilities with in-house cyclotron production. Thus, MET-PET has mainly remained a valuable tool for research purposes.

1.4.2 SSTR IMAGING

⁶⁸Ga-labeled tracers, on the other hand, can be generator produced, thus not requiring a cyclotron for isotope production (as needed for FDG, MET, and ¹¹C-D2 tracers), allowing for a broader use clinically. ⁶⁸Ga-labeled SST analogues, targeting SSTRs, have rapidly emerged as an established technique for detection and treatment monitoring in tumors that express SSTRs, e.g. NETs and carcinoid tumors.

SSTR imaging was first performed in humans in the late 1980s using ¹²³I-labeled octreotide. ¹¹¹In soon replaced ¹²³I. In the 1990s, a series of scintigraphic studies were conducted to evaluate the diagnostic properties of this technique in searching for PitNETs. The detection rate for positive scans varied from 60-71%,⁶²⁻⁶⁵ with the best reported detection rate in somatotroph macroadenomas.⁶⁵ Although there were promising results in macroadenomas, the technique was poor for detecting microadenomas because of poor image resolution and a low tumor-to-background ratio. In addition, long scanning times, which was determined optimal after 2-24 hours,^{64,65} also explains why this scintigraphic technique never found widespread clinical use.

Contrary to scintigraphy, the PET technique provides short scanning times and a low effective dose to the patient. It is also superior to scintigraphy in that it provides three-dimensional imaging with high spatial resolution. In addition, it offers the ability to quantify tracer uptake using a semi-quantitative measure of standardized uptake values (SUVs), which enables the monitoring of medical treatment response and facilitates reliable comparison with earlier imaging results.

In NETs, which like PitNETs also express SSTRs, ⁶⁸Ga-labeled SSTR-PET has become a standard imaging modality.⁶⁶ In a number of studies, the technique has demonstrated far superior sensitivity and specificity over scintigraphic technique modalities, while also providing shorter scanning times and a lower effective dose.⁶⁷⁻⁷¹ The SSTR expression in PitNETs have been described to vary regarding PitNET subtype. For example, thyrotroph and somatotroph tumors express SSTR2 and SSTR5 to a high degree,^{2,72} whereas corticotroph and gonadotroph tumors exhibit a higher degree of SSTR3 expression and a more variable degree of SSTR5 expression.⁷³ Although

PitNETs express these receptors and SSTR-PET has emerged as an established technique for related tumors, this technique has not been sufficiently evaluated.

Recently, smaller pilot and case studies evaluating ⁶⁸Ga-labeled SSTR-PET in PitNET detection have shown promising results. The utility of ⁶⁸Ga-DOTANOC PET/CT for revealing ectopic PitNETs has been shown in two separate case reports.^{74,75} In a systematic review of patients with ectopic Cushing's syndrome, Isidori and colleagues described SSTR-PET as having the highest sensitivity (81.8%) among functional imaging modalities. Also in the same study, the functional imaging modalities outperformed conventional radiologic modalities, in finding 79.1% of tumors missed by conventional radiology.⁷⁶ SSTR-PET in combination with FDG-PET has also demonstrated high sensitivity and specificity in corticotroph microadenomas in the pituitary gland.⁴⁵ This multi-tracer approach was also helpful in the post-operative assessment of patients with surgical treatment: SSTR-PET was able to correctly identify a pituitary tumor in nine of 12 patients with multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1.⁷⁷

However promising the results in smaller studies, the field still lacks systematic studies evaluating the utility of SSTR-PET in PitNETs generally and in its specific subtypes. The high physiological uptake of SST analogues in normal pituitary glands is of concern when evaluating pituitary neoplasms, especially microadenomas, and must be addressed. The high resolution of modern PET cameras may allow the technique to overcome these obstacles.

1.5 KNOWLEDGE GAPS

Epidemiology

PitNET epidemiology has not been studied in VGR since the 1980s. Since then, diagnostic procedures have witnessed rapid development, in particular with high resolution imaging and ultra-sensitive biochemical analyses. Contemporary PitNET incidence from other countries indicate a surge in the number of cases, particularly for smaller tumors found incidentally. Nonetheless, this trend needs to be validated in a large population with excellent record-keeping and up-to-date registries.

Existing data from the SPR suggest an under-reporting of lactotroph tumors in females, which might correspond to a loss of female patients with mild hyperprolactinemia being treated at local and/or privately organized gynecologists. Also, the discrimination of NF-PitNETs with mild hyperprolactinemia from lactotroph tumors is challenging and contributes to discrepancies in data reported from different materials. Lastly, epidemiological data from the SPR relies on active reporting from the clinicians making diagnoses. There is sometimes flaws in the quality of this data, since reporting might be incorrect or data can be missed when working in limited timeframes. Complementing the SPR with data from thorough scrutiny of clinical material is most important for providing up-to-date data for clinicians and healthcare organizers.

Structural imaging

Standard structural imaging with MRI and/or CT provides sufficient information for the clinician for managing the majority of PitNET cases. However, routine clinical sequences do not always reliably identify the site of a *de novo*, persistent, or recurrent PitNET, which in turn may reduce the

19

prospect for curative surgery. Moreover, the lack of functional information in conventional structural imaging modalities, demands repeated, longitudinal imaging assessments to determine possible tumor growth. Also, tumor growth is often determined as an increase in size of $\geq 2 \text{ mm}$,⁷⁸ which is not easy to conclude if the imaging sequences do not match perfectly or are acquired in a different angulation.

Functional imaging

Although there are a multitude of promising results in PET pilot studies, the technique has yet to become widely accepted in clinical practice. Most tracers are expensive and their availability is limited. More commonly used and available tracers, like FDG, are limited by low specificity. On the contrary, ⁶⁸Ga-labeled SST analogues are both relatively more available and have demonstrated promising tumor specificity for SST-expressing tumors. However, the tracer still needs to be a systematically assessed before possible introduction into clinical routine. Also, since the expression of SSTR is a defining characteristic of PitNETs, many of these tumors are medically treated with SST analogues with varying results. An imaging modality that could predict possible medical response would be of great benefit for the clinician and, ultimately, patients.

2 AIM

Paper I

 To study the SIR of clinical presenting PitNETs in western Sweden from 2001 to 2011.

Paper II-III

- To study the diagnostic properties of ⁶⁸Ga-DOTATOC PET in PitNETs that require surgical treatment, i.e. somatotroph, thyrotroph, corticotroph, and gonadotroph tumors.
- To study the ability of ⁶⁸Ga-DOTATOC PET to discriminate between residual tumor tissue from scar tissue and normal pituitary after surgery.

3 PATIENTS AND METHODS

3.1 PAPER I

Study design

This was a retrospective observational study including all PitNETs diagnosed within endocrine departments and reported to the pituitary registry in VGR from 2001 to 2011.

Registry and target population

The SPR is a national quality registry, established in 1991, where information on basic demography, clinical findings, biochemical analyses, radiology, histopathology, treatment, and outcome in patients with PitNETs are collected. VGR is located in the southwest of Sweden and has a well-defined population of approximately 1.7 million inhabitants (Statistics, Sweden) with one university hospital and four regional hospitals with endocrine departments.

Patients

Patients living in VGR diagnosed with PitNETs between 2001 and 2011 were included in this study. The population register for VGR was used to confirm that the patients were resident in the region. In addition to existing data from the SPR, a search in the diagnosis-related group (DRG) registries at the Departments of Medicine in Alingsås, Borås, Skövde, Uddevalla, Trollhättan, and Göteborg was conducted with the ICD-10 codes for benign neoplasm of the pituitary gland (D35.2), acromegaly and pituitary gigantism (E22.0), hyperprolactinemia (E22.1), Cushing's disease (E24.0), and thyrotoxicosis (E05.8). If a tumor was confirmed in medical records, patients were then included in the SPR if not previously registered. After completed registration,
the information on patients with PitNETs fulfilling the inclusion criteria was collected from the SPR. Besides inclusion in the SPR, patients were eligible for inclusion in the study if the diagnosis was established after the age of 18 years, the patients were living in VGR at the time of diagnosis, and the diagnosis was established between 2001 and 2011.

Methodological considerations

The SPR coverage of patients with PitNETs is considered high. There is no private healthcare sector for managing these tumors and most newly discovered PitNETs are referred to secondary and tertiary care providers for a reliable diagnosis. However, there are still factors that confound the coverage of PitNET patients that need to be considered. First, patients with mild hyperprolactinemia are suspected as being missed from the registry, as these patients are sometimes treated medically by gynecologists. Also, smaller lesions in the pituitary gland found incidentally with MRI or CT may evade reporting to the registry. Normally, the coverage is higher for symptomatic tumors that reach tertiary care, where reporting to cancer registries is more routinely executed.

To increase the coverage in the registry, we added missing cases after a thorough review of clinical records for patients who were found searching DRG registries.

3.2 PAPERS II-III

Study design

Pre-operative part

Case-control, prospective, pilot study of patients with PitNETs eligible for surgical treatment who were evaluated with ⁶⁸Ga-DOTATOC-PET compared to healthy control subjects before surgical treatment.

Post-operative part

Longitudinal comparison of pre- and post-operative findings of ⁶⁸Ga-DOTATOC-PET in patients with PitNETs. Also, ⁶⁸Ga-DOTATOC uptake was analyzed with respect to histopathological classification and correlated to individual SSTR expression. For TSH and GH PitNETs, a 3-year post-operative follow-up PET and MRI scan will also be conducted.

Subjects

In total, 31 adult patients with a treatment-naive (including surgery, SST analogues, or dopamine agonists) PitNET and 16 healthy control subjects were included in this study. Patients were included in the study at clinical presentation: ten patients had NF-PitNETs, nine acromegaly, eight Cushing's syndrome, and four hyperthyroidism and suspected TSH-producing PitNET.

The patients were recruited from university hospitals in Sweden after being diagnosed and elected for surgical pituitary treatment. The diagnoses were based on MRI evidence of a pituitary tumor, biochemical analyses, and clinical presentation that met the criteria for ICD-10 code benign neoplasm in the pituitary gland (D35.2) and/or acromegaly (E22.0), Cushing disease (E24.0), or thyrotoxicosis (E05.8). Patients with lactotroph tumors were not included, as they rarely undergo pituitary surgery.

Two groups of control subjects (n=16) were selected. The first group included 13 healthy volunteers who were randomly selected from the population registry in Gothenburg, Sweden. To be included in the evaluation as a control, the MRI had to be negative for incidentalomas in the pituitary. The second group included three controls with thyroid-associated ophthalmopathy who were participating in another study where ⁶⁸Ga-DOTATOC-PET was performed using the same scanning protocol as in our patients to evaluate eye muscle inflammation. The MRI was performed according to the clinical assessment protocol at the Department of Radiology, Sahlgrenska University Hospital, Gothenburg, Sweden, including but not restricted to a T1W scan with and without gadolinium contrast enhancement as well as a non-contrastenhanced T2W sequence. Additionally, a three-dimensional contrast-enhanced T1W sequence was acquired for optimal co-registration with the PET images. Post-operative MRI scans were assessed together by an experienced neuroradiologist with respect to residual tumor tissue and post-operative changes. Post-operative MRI was conducted at 6-8 months after pituitary surgery.

⁶⁸Ga-DOTATOC-PET

⁶⁸Ga-DOTATOC-PET were performed at the Department of Nuclear Medicine at Sahlgrenska University Hospital using a CT Flow Edge PET/CT scanner (Siemens Medical Solutions USA, Inc.). CT and PET scanning parameters are stated in detail in papers II and III. The PET scan included a dynamic list-mode acquisition starting at the time of tracer injection to collect emission data over a 45-minute period and, finally, a static 300-second image was acquired 60 minutes post-tracer injection. The post-surgical PET scan was performed with the same study protocol at least 6 months after pituitary surgery to avoid any interference in uptake due to inflammation.

Image analysis

PET and MRI images were co-registered using the "Fuse it" toolkit in PMOD software v3.8 (PMOD Technologies, Ltd., Zürich, Switzerland). Tumor findings were outlined in transverse slices, creating a volume of interest (VOI) around the tumor area. For the control group, the VOIs were outlined around the pituitary gland. The VOIs in the post-surgical scans were created in the same manner as in the pre-surgical analysis. Tracer uptake was analyzed in the VOI with regard to maximum SUV (SUV_{max}). In the post-operative imaging assessment, no measurements were performed in patients without any abnormal MRI findings, who were considered cured by a combination of biochemical and clinical factors.

Histopathology

Resected tumor tissue was collected during surgery and representative tumor tissue was confirmed in routine hematoxylin/eosin-stained sections from formalin-fixed, paraffin-embedded tissue blocks. After finishing the routine diagnostic process, stained and unstained sections were sent to a specialized pituitary pathologist at Uppsala University Hospital to evaluate morphology, hormone expression, Ki67 index, and SSTR expression using specific monoclonal antibodies. The PitNETs were classified into histological subtypes according to the 2017 WHO classification based on the immunohistochemical expression of anterior pituitary hormones and pituitary-specific transcription factors.⁶ Plurihormonal tumors were categorized as to their clinical presentation. Immunoreactive score (IRS) was used for the quantification of SSTR expression in tumors.^{73,79} This scoring system is defined as the product of the proportion of immunoreactive cells (0 = 0%, 1 = <10%, 2 = 10-50%, 3 = 51-80%, and 4 = >80%) and the staining intensity (0 = no staining, 1 = weak; 2 = moderate, and 3 = strong).

Methodological considerations

As a consequence of studying rare tumors while keeping a reasonable timeline, this study is limited by the relatively small sample size. Also, as PET, MRI, and histopathological assessments are relatively expensive modalities, the number of patients needed to stay reasonably limited. At first, we aimed to recruit all patients regionally, but the slow pace of inclusion led us to broaden recruitment of rare hormone-producing PitNETs to a national basis. The number of patients in our study is, however, similar to other PET-oriented pilot studies and also sufficient to determine significant differences in tracer uptake in tumors and the pituitary gland.

Regarding the imaging methodology, there are several limitations in our research protocol. First, we did not decide on a fixed MRI investigative protocol and there was no neuroradiological expertise engaged in developing the research protocol. Initially, most patients were thought to be recruited from the Sahlgrenska University Hospital alone, thereby resulting in a uniform investigation protocol. However, recruitment was later extended to other regions and, additionally, some regional MRI evaluations were outsourced to private concerns, consequently resulting in the use of different MRI protocols. To balance this confounding factor, supplementary MRI investigations were assigned if the quality was insufficient or necessary sequences were missing. This lack of uniformity is not optimal in a research situation but, most certainly, it did not affect the outcome as all MRI and PET images could be effectively co-registered and tumors clearly delineated.

The scanning time was originally performed up to two hours but was later reduced to one hour after the initial 12 scans. Demand for the PET camera grew during this research project and after the initial scans did not show indisputable evidence for a prolonged 2-hour scanning time, we could not decisively argue

27

to maintain this long scanning protocol. Also, some patients experienced some difficulties to endure the long scanning protocol, which became a factor to consider when recruiting patients.

On a more technical note, there are inherent limitations with the PET technique. A partial volume effect could be a confounding factor when measuring tracer uptake, especially in smaller lesions. Also, the positron range limits image resolution and precise measurements. ⁶⁸Ga has a particularly high positron energy (E_{mean} = 0.83 MeV), which yields a long positron range (R_{mean} 3.5 mm),⁸⁰ resulting in lower imaging resolution.

A major strength with our method is the reliable histopathological data that complements the uptake data. Other PET studies rarely present any histopathological data as a basis for the uptake profile. Also, the histopathological data in our study used modern monoclonal antibodies which provide much more reliable results without the risk of cross-binding, as was the risk with older polyclonal antibodies used before 2012.⁷³

3.3 STATISTICAL METHODS

Paper I

The analyses of the incidence rates were based on the assumption of a Poisson distribution. The annualized incidence rate was age standardized to the WHO 2000 standard population⁸¹ and is given as rates per 100,000 people with 95% confidence intervals (CIs). Differences in incidence rates between 2001-2005 and 2006-2011 were analyzed by Poisson regression, accounting for age and gender. Categorical variables are presented with numbers and percentages, and continuous variables with means and standard deviations. For comparison between groups, Fisher's exact test was used for non-ordered categorical variables and *t*-test for continuous variables. A two-sided *P* <0.05 was considered statistically significant. For all analyses, the statistical software package Stata version 12.1 was used (StatCorp. 2012. Stata Statistical Software: Release 12. College Station, TX: StataCorp LP).

Papers II-III

Due to small sample sizes and the nature of image data distribution, nonparametric statistics were used. Variables are presented as medians and interquartile ranges (IQRs). Mann-Whitney *U*-test was used to compare median SUV_{max} in patients and controls. Receiver Operating Characteristic (ROC) analysis was used for evaluation of the diagnostic accuracy. Since this was a pilot study, there is no previous data on which to base power calculation. Spearman's rank-order correlation was used for correlation analyses between SSTR expression and SUV_{max}. For all tests, P < 0.05 was considered as statistically significant.

3.4 ETHICS

Paper I

The study was approved by the Ethics Committee (675/03 and 2012/915-32) in Stockholm, Sweden. This study was performed in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki.

Papers II-III

The Regional Ethical Review Board in Gothenburg, Sweden, approved the study (Dnr 393-10; 2010-08-06), which was performed in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki. Approvals were also obtained from the Medical Product Agency and the Radiation Safety Committee. All patients and control subjects signed informed consent before participating in the study.

Ethical considerations

Paper I

The epidemiological data in this study were taken from the SPR. There are always concerns of integrity when including and presenting data from a medical registry. The data reported to SPR include the patient's personal identification number but all information is classified. The data is then encrypted and stored on internal servers at the regional internal network. Only the regional representative, who has access to the personal identification numbers can possibly identify patients. Data presented from this registry is always anonymized and presented at group level.

The value of keeping quality registers is an improved detection for systematic differences in diagnosis and treatment outcome with the end result in quality improvement. This is essential information for organizers of healthcare and for accurate distribution of medical resources. There is no direct benefit for the

patient at a personal level but the increased knowledge benefits all future patients with the diagnosis.

Papers II-III

All patients and control subjects receive a radioactive dose for every PET scan. This puts patients at risk for possible acute and/or late side effects. The effective dose received by each PET scan is approximately 10-12 mSV and does not exceed 18 mSV, which was the upper limit given by the ethical approval. This dose is not considered high but needs to be medically motivated to be considered ethically appropriate. The medical benefit of this research project should increase accuracy, which would shorten primary diagnostic work-up and post-operative evaluation. Also, it has the potential to limit the use of invasive diagnostic procedures such as sinus petrosus catheterization, which puts patients at a greater acute risk than a low dose of electromagnetic radiation. Since patients with PitNETs are usually monitored by an MRI scan, the total yearly effective dose received during routine clinical investigation is low and far below the upper safety limit of 50 mSV/year.⁸² Also for the control subjects, the effective dose per year would stay within safe limits. In conclusion, we consider the possible medical benefits from this research project to far outweigh the risks associated with this method.

There are, of course, other ethical dilemmas in using an expansive diagnostic method and the increased number of clinical investigations for patients already committed to comprehensive clinical testing. Can we justify the costs? Can we justify the increased burden of investigations for these patients? First, the cost for each PET scan is relatively high compared to other modalities, as is the nature of a relative newly introduced technique. By comparison, both CT and MRI were very expensive modalities when first introduced but have since witnessed a rapid decline in cost over recent decades. As a technique is

increasingly utilized, the cost usually drops when the technique is being scaled up. ⁶⁸Ga-labeled PET tracers have the potential for broad clinical use as a generator-produced isotope and thus eliminates the need for a nearby cyclotron, which is analogous to the role ^{99m}Tc has in scintigraphic techniques.

By confirming the potential clinical use of ⁶⁸Ga-DOTATOC for PitNET detection, the number of clinical visits for patients as well as the investigation time could be greatly reduced, with a subsequent overall cost reduction of the clinical management of PitNET patients. Furthermore, potentially, the cost for other ⁶⁸Ga-labeled tracers could also be reduced on the basis of the rationale of scale.

4 RESULTS

4.1 PAPER I

Standardized incidence of PitNETs

In VGR from 2001-2011, 592 adult patients in the SPR fulfilled the inclusion criteria. The overall SIR of PitNETs during the study period was 3.9 cases/100,000 inhabitants/year (95% CI 3.6-4.3). There was no significant change in the SIR during the study period. The mean number (range) of patients diagnosed with PitNETs per year was 54 (42-69): 26 (17-36) in men and 28 (17-34) in women. During the 11-year study period, the time-trend did not demonstrate any significant change in the overall incidence rate.

Age- and gender-related incidence of pituitary adenomas

The distribution was slightly skewed towards females, who demonstrated a higher SIR (4.7/100,000/year; 95% CI 4.1-5.3) compared to men (3.3/100,000/year; 95% CI 2.9-3.7) and who also comprised 52.2% of all patients. Females were younger at the time of diagnosis compared to men (mean age 46.2 vs 57.8 years, respectively). In males, the frequency of PitNETs increased with age, which peaked in the oldest age group (>75 years), and was mainly attributed to NF-PitNETs. In women, the highest incidence of PitNETs was in the age range 25-34 years, mainly due to a high incidence of lactotroph tumors.

Incidence by PitNETs subtype

The incidences of PitNETs by subtype are shown in Figure 4.



Figure 4. Pie chart demonstrating the proportion of PitNETs subtypes diagnosed in VGR from 2001-2011.

NF-PitNETs

NF-PitNETs were most commonly diagnosed, which accounted for 54% (*n*=320) of all cases, and was more frequent in men than in women. The incidence increased with age in both genders.

Lactotroph tumors

Lactotroph tumors comprised 32% (*n*=187) of cases. The SIR for lactotrophs was 1.6/100,000/year (95% CI 1.3-1.9) and was higher in women (2.4/100,000/year; 95% CI 1.9-2.9) compared to men (0.9/100,000/year; 95% CI 0.6-1.1). Lactotroph tumors were most frequently diagnosed in females at a fertile age. No relevant differences in incidence were seen between males and post-menopausal females.

Somatotroph tumors

As the third most common subtype of PitNET, somatotroph tumors accounted for 9% (n=53) of all tumors. The SIR for acromegaly was 0.35/100,000/year (95% CI 0.25-0.45) with no significant difference between genders.

Corticotroph tumors

Corticotroph tumors accounted for 4% (n=25) of all tumors and were more frequently diagnosed in women. The SIR was 0.18/100,000/year (95% CI 0.11-0.25): 0.29/100,000/year (95% CI 0.16-0.43) in females and 0.07/100,000/year (95% CI 0.01-0.13) in men. The incidence of Cushing's disease was highest in the age groups 25-44 years and 55-64 years.

Thyrotropinomas and active gonadotropinomas

TSH-producing PitNETs represented 0.7% (*n*=4) of all cases. The SIR for thyrotropinomas was 0.03/100,000/year (95% CI 0.00-0.05). Only one patient was diagnosed with a clinically overt gonadotrophinoma during the study period.

Macro- and microadenomas

Macroadenomas were more frequently seen (65%; n=385) than microadenomas (33%; n=198). Overall, macroadenomas were more frequently seen in males (82%) than among females (50%). Macroadenomas comprised the vast majority of NF-PitNETs, and somatotroph and thyrotroph tumors. Only 37% of all lactotroph tumors were macroadenomas despite the vast majority (68%) of lactotroph tumors in men being macroadenomas. In corticotroph tumors, 28% of the tumors presented as macroadenomas with no significant difference between males and females (33% *vs* 26%, respectively).

4.2 PAPERS II-III

Tracer uptake

Due to being unpublished data, detailed information is to be found in paper II-III. Tracer uptake in normal pituitary gland from the control subjects was homogenous and fairly uniform at approximately SUV_{max} 14. Highest tumor uptake was seen in thyrotroph tumors where uptake was significantly higher compared to normal pituitary gland. High levels were also seen in somatotroph tumors but uptake was only discriminated from normal pituitary with statistical significance after 1 hour. Corticotroph and gonadotroph tumors demonstrated significantly lower tumor uptake compared to the normal pituitary gland. Representative examples of PET/MRI scans are shown in Figures 5-8.



Figure 5. Patient with a somatotroph tumor. MRI demonstrates a 5×10 mm hypo-enhancing focus (green arrow) in the right side of the pituitary gland. Normal pituitary tissue demonstrates a normal contrast-enhancing pattern (blue arrow). A 5-mm cyst is also seen in the posterior part (red arrow). Incidental tracer uptake is seen in the left sigmoid sinuses, corresponding to a verified meningioma.



Figure 6. Patient with a thyrotroph tumor. An approximately 5-mm rounded lesion (green arrow) is seen in the superior part of the pituitary gland.

Figure 7. Patient with a corticotroph tumor in the left side of the pituitary gland (green arrow). Normal pituitary tissue demonstrates a normal contrastenhancing pattern (blue arrow). In addition, tracer uptake here is higher in normal pituitary tissue compared to tumor tissue (green arrow).



Figure 8. Patient with a large gonadotroph tumor (green arrow) compressing the optic chiasm (yellow arrow).

Tracer kinetic properties

In the normal pituitary gland, tracer uptake demonstrated a gradual rate of uptake that peaked at 45 minutes. Somatotroph tumors demonstrated an uptake pattern that was similar to normal pituitary gland but continued to increase after 1 hour. Corticotroph and gonadotroph tumors did not demonstrate any significant increase in uptake over time. In contrast, thyrotroph tumors showed a steadily increased uptake that continued to increase after 1 hour (Figure 9).



Figure 9. Kinetic uptake profiles for normal pituitary gland (red line) and PitNET subtypes over the 1-hour time frame.

Histopathological assessment

Full details are provided in Paper II and Manuscript III. Histopathological assessment demonstrated seven somatotroph, three thyrotroph, seven corticotroph (two clinically non-functioning), and seven gonadotroph (all clinically non-functioning) tumors. The expression of SSTR2 and SSTR5 was high in somatotroph and thyrotroph tumors. SSTR3 was the predominant receptor for corticotroph and gonadotroph tumors.

Correlation of tracer uptake and SSTR expression

A strong correlation was found between SSTR2 and tracer uptake levels (presented as SUV_{max}). A positive relationship was found between SSTR5 and tracer uptake but was not statistically significant. For SSTR1 and SSTR3, no correlation was found with tracer uptake.

Post-operative assessment

Eleven patients showed an abnormal post-operative MRI with findings of either a suspected residual tumor tissue or suspected scar tissue. In most cases, the modality could not reliably distinguish between residual tumor tissue and scar tissue. However, the tracer was found to be useful when comparing post-operative tumor uptake with pre-operative uptake in the same patient. To accurately separate tumors from scar tissue, tumors with higher uptake than in the normal pituitary were chosen, at a threshold uptake level of >13.8 SUV_{max} (corresponding to the median uptake in normal pituitary gland). In these tumors (n=4), an uptake <60% of pre-operative uptake corresponded with clinical remission in all four cases. Tumors with a persistent uptake >60% of pre-operative uptake corresponded with unaffected hypersecretion in both cases (Figure 10). This interesting finding needs to be further evaluated in a larger cohort.



Figure 10. Post-operative uptake profiles for six patients with a pre-operative tumor uptake of $SUV_{max} > 13.8$. Four patients with a post-operative uptake with <60% of pre-operative uptake corresponded with biochemical cure. Conversely, in two patients with tumor uptake >60% of the pre-operative uptake, the uptake corresponded with a persistent tumor.

5 DISCUSSION

5.1 PAPER I

With a target population of 1.6 million, at the time of the study, and a cohort of 592 patients with PitNET, this is to date the world's largest study investigating the incidence of PitNETs. The primary aim was to determine the for PitNETs over 2001-2011, which was 3.9 cases/100,000 SIR inhabitants/year. This finding is much higher than that previously reported from the same region over 1958-1991, when cross-sectional imaging was not commonly available and diagnosis was based on less sensitive biochemical methods.³³ Other studies evaluating PitNET incidence in modern clinical settings have recently presented similar results with increased incidence rates.^{23,25,27,29} There are, however, some differences in the incidences reported in these studies with SIRs ranging between 3.9-5.8/100,000/year. The highest incidence was reported from a nationwide Icelandic study, which found an almost 50% higher SIR than other studies including ours.^{25,30} Interestingly, symptomatic hormone-producing tumors seem to be fairly consistent in these studies but the number of NF-PitNETs varies greatly. Since most NF-PitNETs are small and asymptomatic, studies that reported a higher overall SIR also reported a higher proportion of incidentally detected NF-PitNETs, which presumably could be related to a more frequent use of high-resolution imaging. In summary, this difference in incidence in modern studies suggests methodological differences in detecting and reporting cases rather than a true difference in the incidence related to environmental or genetic factors.

In our study, it is difficult to conclude an increased incidence rate of PitNETs for the study period. This would be expected from the relatively short study period of only 11 years, during which there was consistent use of diagnostic

instruments over the whole study period. However, compared to Nilsson and colleagues,³³ who studied the same target population from an earlier period, there are some interesting differences. Most notable is the increased incidence seen in younger women. In Nilsson's study, the age-specific incidence peaked between 60-70 years in both men and women³³ compared to a peak incidence at 25-35 years for females in our study.³² This is most likely attributable to an increased incidence in PRL-producing tumors; unfortunately, no data regarding tumor subtypes was presented in Nilsson's study. The incidence also increased for men but the age-specific peak incidence remained in the highest age group (>70 years).

NF-PitNETs

We found NF-PitNETs to be the most common subtype with an overall incidence of 1.8/100,000/year, comprising 54.1% of all tumors reported. This is higher than most epidemiologic studies in the modern era. NF-PitNETs comprise around 30% of all PitNETs, as reported from seven epidemiologic studies from 2006-2016.23-29 In relation to an epidemiological study from northern Finland, a region similar to VGR with respect to healthcare organization and population, there is a prominent difference in the proportion of NF-PitNETs. Notably, the combined proportion of both lactotroph tumors and NF-PitNETs adds up to roughly the same number in both studies: 85.7% in our study³² compared to 88% in the study by Raappana and colleagues.³⁰ This points, somewhat, to methodological differences when classifying these tumors. An elevated PRL level is known to occur in a phenomenon called pituitary stalk compression. Expansive processes in the pituitary gland often compress the pituitary stalk, thus interrupting the delivery of dopamine that exerts an inhibitory effect on PRL secretion. Since most prolactinomas are medically treated, a verified histopathological diagnosis is rarely seen. Elevated serum PRL levels could therefore be attributed to both true lactotroph

tumors and NF-PitNETs with pituitary stalk compression. The cut-off level for distinguishing these tumors has long been a topic of debate but a recent, well-designed study suggested a 3.5-times upper reference PRL limit >1000 mIU/L (47.2 ng/mL) in males and >2000 mIU/L (94.3 ng/mL) in females.⁸³ In our study, a PRL-producing lactotroph tumor was defined when PRL levels were >3 times the upper reference limit. Consequently, tumors >3 mm and with concurrent hyperprolactinemia were classified as NF-PitNETs if hormone levels were below this >3 times threshold level. We therefore claim to present more accurate incidence data regarding true lactotroph tumors compared to other epidemiological studies with no regard to discriminatory prolactin threshold levels.

Lactotroph tumors

Lactotroph tumors accounted for 31.6% of tumors with an overall incidence of 1.6/100,000/year. As stated above, the proportion of prolactinomas is lower as a consequence of the high PRL threshold level used in our study. Additionally, there is a known limitation in our study of under-reporting of lactotroph tumors. This is mainly explained by the fact that patients with (mild) hyperprolactinemia are often medically treated by local gynecologists, of whom many are in the private sector. The true incidence of prolactinomas is assumed to be higher, especially when lactotroph tumors are among the most common PitNET subtype found in autopsy material.^{15,17} Lactotroph tumors were more frequently diagnosed in females with a peak incidence in the 25-34 year age group. Interestingly, the incidence of lactotroph tumors is roughly the same in males and females after menopause, as is the distribution of lactotroph tumors in autopsy material.⁸⁴ The difference in incidence seen over fertile ages may, to some extent, be explained by the different clinical manifestation in genders. In females, the main symptoms are amenorrhea, galactorrhea, and infertility, which perhaps motivate for more acute clinical investigation than

the more vague symptoms of fatigue and sexual dysfunction that are common symptoms of hyperprolactinemia for males. After menopause, the symptoms of hyperprolactinemia in females are more similar to the constellation of symptoms seen in men and, consequently, the incidence is thereafter comparable. Due to mild clinical manifestations, the true incidence of lactotroph tumors can therefore be assumed to be underestimated in post-menopausal women and in men in general.⁸⁵

Other hormone-producing PitNETs

For somatotroph, corticotroph, and thyrotroph tumors, the SIRs and corresponding proportions of total number of PitNETs, were comparable to previous publications.²⁵ There are, however, some methodological differences between our study and other epidemiological studies. In our study, data is only reported from adult patients, which would reasonably result in larger differences when comparing results with studies not excluding patients <18 years of age. In theory, this is most relevant in corticotroph and lactotroph tumors, which are the most common PitNETs in pre-pubertal and pubertal age groups, respectively.⁸⁶ Interestingly, no significant difference was seen in either the proportion or overall incidence in the results presented.

Only four patients were registered with thyrotroph tumors during study period. With so few cases, the SIR is to be interpreted with caution, as the statistic can change drastically with the addition or subtraction of even a single case. More reliable data is presented from a recently conducted incidence study that had 28 cases of TSH-producing tumors from the period 1990-2010, presenting an incidence of 0.15/1,000,000/year.¹¹ Only one case with an active gonadotropin-producing tumor was reported in our study.

Micro- and macroadenomas

We found macroadenomas to be more common than microadenomas (65% vs 33%, respectively, with 2% non-categorized). This proportion of macroadenomas is somewhat higher compared to other epidemiological studies, where macroadenomas are reported in the range from 41.3-56.9%.²³⁻²⁹ This is also vastly different compared to the numbers presented in autopsy studies, where macroadenomas occur at a prevalence of 0.3-1%.^{15,17} However, evidence suggests that tumors developing into macroadenomas grow fast and manifest clinically before any possible incidental discovery.⁸⁷ In radiologic material following patients with MRI-verified pituitary tumors for 3.5 and 10 years, no tumor growth was found in lesions <5 mm.⁸⁸ In macroadenomas, the growth rate was 20% and 50% at 3.5 and 10 years, respectively.⁸⁸ This means most small lesions do not gradually develop into larger tumors but stay small in most cases. Tumors with the potential to grow into macroadenomas will show rapid tumor growth and manifest clinically in most cases. This may explain the difference in macroadenoma prevalence in epidemiologic and post mortem studies.⁸⁹ However, with a smaller proportion of microadenomas in our study compared to other incidence studies, it is likely that there is an underrepresentation of microadenomas in our material. We hypothesize that this might be attributed to radiologic modalities with lower sensitivity for smaller lesions used during the study period in our region. To our knowledge, MRI scanners with capacity of 0.5-1.5 T have been the standard imaging modality for pituitary lesions in VGR during 2001-2011. In the last decade, 3-T MRI scanners, that demonstrate higher sensitivity for smaller lesions, have become more available and are now the standard modality for pituitary tumor assessment. Whether this progress in imaging quality has also resulted in an increased incidence for microadenomas is an interesting research topic for future study.

5.2 PAPERS II-III

Functional imaging and PET have developed rapidly in recent decades with an ever-growing plethora of new tracers for tumor detection. SSTR-PET has emerged as a cornerstone in NET imaging but, to our knowledge, ⁶⁸Ga-DOTATOC PET has not been previously studied in patients with PitNETs. The field of functional imaging for the detection of pituitary tumors is limited and there are even fewer studies evaluating PitNETs with the approach of SSTR imaging. As previously discussed in this thesis, several studies have evaluated PET tracers and SSTR scintigraphy with somewhat disappointing results. The aim in this thesis is to evaluate pre- and post-operative diagnostic properties of the tracer, ⁶⁸Ga-DOTATOC, which has shown promising results in PitNET-related tumors and also provides a better accessibility than most PET tracers.

Tumor uptake

This study evaluated tracer uptake in PitNETs that require surgical treatment in regard to their histopathological classification and SSTR expression. SUV_{max} was found to correlate with the expression intensity of SSTR2. For the other SSTR subtypes, no correlation was found with tracer uptake.

Thyrotroph tumors demonstrated the highest degree of tracer uptake, which was significantly higher than that of normal pituitary gland. This finding is of high clinical importance since the diagnostic procedure of thyrotroph tumors is complex and resource intense. The process of confirming a thyrotroph tumor is based on proving autonomous TSH production through extensive endocrine testing.⁹⁰ Also, since thyrotroph tumors in the pituitary are very rare and NF-PitNETs are much more common, diagnosis could not be determined even with MRI evidence of a pituitary tumor. Verified autonomous TSH production must be shown.⁹⁰ This thesis demonstrates that ⁶⁸Ga-DOTATOC-PET can be used

in this situation, since the tracer can distinguish between NF-PitNETs. Nonetheless, further research is still needed to confirm this conclusion more reliably since we only present a relatively low number of patients with thyrotroph tumors. This would probably entail a multinational study, as only 1-2 cases with a TSH-producing PitNET are diagnosed annually in Sweden.¹¹

⁶⁸Ga-DOTATOC uptake stratified in PitNET subtypes by quantified SSTR expression is a new finding. We demonstrate significant differences in uptake in these subtypes, which may be of clinical importance. As discussed above, the tracer may be of great importance in distinguishing thyrotroph tumors from NF-PitNETs. Furthermore, high uptake of ⁶⁸Ga-DOTATOC might indicate which tumors could be potentially treated medically with SST analogues. In patients with acromegaly or a TSH-producing tumor, such SST analogue treatment is widely accepted but a considerable proportion of patients do not respond to this treatment. Also, in gonadotroph tumors, which are not traditionally treated with SST analogues, the tracer could potentially distinguish which patients might respond to medical SST treatment. For example, in our cohort, two of the seven gonadotroph tumors demonstrated high ⁶⁸Ga-DOTATOC uptake, which may indicate treatment response for pharmaceuticals targeting SSTR2. The other gonadotroph tumors in our cohort that demonstrated low tracer uptake expressed high levels of SSTR3, which could be of similar value for selecting SST analogues targeting this SSTR subtype. ⁶⁸Ga-DOTANOC is another gallium-labeled SST analogue, similar to DOTATOC, but demonstrates much higher affinity for the SSTR3 receptor (IC₅₀ 40 nM).⁹¹ Pasireotide is a SST analogue with a higher affinity for SSTR3.^{92,93} SSTR-directed therapy is an interesting topic for future research.

Somatotroph tumors showed a medium-to-high median tracer uptake that is similar to the uptake demonstrated by the normal pituitary gland. The difference was only statistically significant after 1 hour. It could be hypothesized, however, that ⁶⁸Ga-DOTATOC could still have some use in a dual-tracer approach with FDG-PET. In patients with acromegaly with uncertain tumor findings, FDG-PET has demonstrated elevated tracer uptake in contrast to normal pituitary tissue. However, FDG-PET only has a specificity of approximately 50%,⁴⁹ which makes positive uptake uncertain for finding a tumor. ⁶⁸Ga-DOTATOC uptake in somatotroph tumors cannot be reliably used to distinguish from normal pituitary tissue, but would help in discriminating these tumors from other etiologies with increased FDG uptake.

This dual-tracer approach was evaluated in corticotroph tumors in a recent publication by Wang and colleagues using a similar tracer to ours, ⁶⁸Ga-DOTATATE. They concluded that the sensitivity, specificity, and accuracy for the FDG/DOTATATE dual-tracer method was 88.9%, 96.3%, and 92.6%, respectively, compared to 70.4%, 85.2% and 77.8% for FDG-PET alone.⁴⁵ As in our study, corticotroph tumor uptake was generally lower compared to normal pituitary gland. Interestingly, we found higher median uptake in these tumors when using ⁶⁸Ga-DOTATOC, even though ⁶⁸Ga-DOTATATE demonstrates higher affinity to SSTR2.⁹¹ However, further comparison is precarious since other methodological differences may also contribute. Even though both studies found significantly lower uptake in corticotroph tumors, the clinical significance is limited, especially in post-operative image assessment, as the lower uptake could not be concluded as a tumor-specific finding.

The tracer also has important clinical value by adding higher specificity for abnormal uptake, as incidental tracer uptake can be better explained. As FDG-PET steadily becomes used in clinical practice, the number of patients with incidental tracer uptake in the pituitary is also likely to increase. There are some potential strengths with SSTR-PET over FDG-PET in this regard as the latter of these tracers has poor specificity for incidental uptake. Hyun and colleagues found PitNETs comprise only about 50% of the incidental FDG uptake in the pituitary gland.⁴⁹ Also in FDG-based studies, there seems to be no reason to report absolute SUV values because it could not distinguish reliably between diagnoses. In our study, we found a high ⁶⁸Ga-DOTATOC uptake to be specific for thyrotroph tumors. In addition, in somatotroph tumors, there was a medium-high uptake, which could help in distinguishing these tumors from corticotroph and non-functioning tumors. Although uptake was lower compared to the pituitary gland, there was a low-grade uptake in corticotroph tumors, which might be assumed to be higher than in most other pituitary incidental findings.

Histopathological data

A major strength of our study is that uptake data is accompanied by histopathological data. We show data regarding both cell type and SSTR expression as a basis for tracer uptake. A few attempts at characterizing SSTR profiles in PitNET tumors have been made in previous scintigraphic studies.⁶²⁻⁶⁵ Lower number of tumors were assessed and the results were highly inconsistent in these studies. In addition, these studies showed results in a binary fashion, only presenting SSTR as present or absent. Further, no information regarding receptor subtype was presented. In our study, specific monoclonal antibodies towards SSTR1-3 and SSTR5 were used, allowing much more detailed and reliable description of SSTR expression.

SSTR2 and SSTR5 receptors were expressed to a high degree in somatotroph tumors. Paradoxically, these tumors demonstrated much lower tracer uptake compared to thyrotroph tumors despite both groups demonstrating equally high SSTR2 expression. Somatotroph tumors demonstrated much higher degrees of

both SSTR3 and SSTR5 expression, which paradoxically rendered a lower overall tracer uptake value. One hypothesis that could be derived from this is that an increased number of receptors induce competitive interference at the receptor level, which results in less receptor binding and consequently lower tracer uptake. Another explanation might be an inherent limitation in the IRS scale used to quantify SSTR expression levels. This scoring system presents values on an ordinal scale and based on visual, semi-quantitative determination. Thereby, there could still be a numerical or absolute difference in the number of receptors in these tumors, even though the staining intensity was optically determined as the highest score (IRS 12).

In total, three tumors demonstrated plurihormonal secretion. In the WHO 2017 classification of pituitary tumors, plurihormonal tumors are considered to be a distinct subgroup of tumors within the Pit1-positive cell lineage apart from lactotroph, somatotroph, and thyrotroph groups. However, to better correlate with clinical practice, these tumors were classified according to their clinical presentation on entering this study. Consequently, two plurihormonal tumors were added to the thyrotroph tumor group and one plurihormonal tumor to the somatotroph group. These plurihormonal tumors demonstrated no significant difference in uptake from the pure TSH-producing and somatotroph tumors and could not be considered as outliers to the groups to which they been added.

Post-operative assessment

Since most of the different types of PitNETs in our study showed lower or equally high uptake to the normal pituitary gland, ⁶⁸Ga-DOTATOC-PET generally added limited value to post-operative evaluation. Eleven patients showed an abnormal post-operative MRI with findings of either suspected residual tumor tissue or suspected scar tissue. In a clinical situation where no pre-operative ⁶⁸Ga-DOTATOC-PET has been performed, the tracer could only

accurately distinguish thyrotroph tumors by a characteristic high tumor uptake. This could, in theory, help to distinguish these tumors in post-operative imaging assessment. Unfortunately, there was only one patient with a thyrotroph tumor, who had an equivocal finding on the post-operative MRI scan. In this case, the post-operative tracer uptake demonstrated a far lower uptake compared to the pre-operative scan (Figure 7). The low uptake in this case strongly argued against residual tumor tissue and the patient was later deemed as clinically cured after further clinical investigation.

For other tumor types, tracer uptake could not be determined as a tumorspecific finding. Also, scar tissue demonstrated relatively high tracer uptake. However, for tumors with a pre-operative ⁶⁸Ga-DOTATOC-PET scan, comparison of uptake levels between the pre- and post-operative PET was useful for distinguishing clinical and biochemical remission from non-cure and cure.

6 CONCLUSION

Incidence study

In the largest target population to date, this study found an SIR of 3.9/100,000/year, which is higher compared to data presented for the same region from an earlier era. These results are important for the development of clinical guidelines and may assist in organizing and planning healthcare and medical resources.

Imaging study

We demonstrated a significant difference in tracer uptake between normal pituitary gland compared to thyrotroph, corticotroph, and gonadotroph tumors. A major strength of this study was that uptake data was accompanied by histopathological data on adenohypophyseal cell type and SSTR expression pattern for each tumor group.

We found that the tracer could be useful in post-operative imaging assessment when evaluating thyrotroph tumors. Also, for patients with a pre-operative ⁶⁸Ga-DOTATOC-PET scan with tumor uptake higher than the median uptake of the pituitary gland, we found that biochemical remission could be predicted if the post-operative uptake was <60% of the initial pre-operative uptake.

This study presents the histopathological basis for the differences in tracer uptake between different PitNETs subgroups. We also found a significant correlation between tracer uptake and expression of SSTR2, evoking the hypothesis that medical treatment response may be potentially monitored in tumors with excessive SSTR2 expression. Both these conclusions are interesting starting points for further more focused studies.

7 FUTURE PERSPECTIVES

The rapid evolution of MRI that we have seen during the 1990s has continued into the last decade. An ever-growing plethora of new imaging sequences provides better imaging conditions and higher tumor specificity. Ultra-highfield MRI at 7T and magnetospectroscopy (MRS) were, until recently, esoteric modalities reserved for research purposes but are now beginning to find clinical applications. Imaging at higher magnetic field strength provides increased spatial resolution, higher signal-to-noise ratio, and an ability to characterize tumor consistency. Better imaging resolution decreases volumeaveraging effects, which mitigates the partial volume effect that is particularly deleterious when assessing smaller lesions. MRS adds functional information and can detect metabolites indicative of neoplasms. Both the improved imaging resolution by ultra-high-field scanners and the functional dimension provided by MRS, or a combination of the two, would benefit the imaging assessment for PitNETs in general and for microadenomas in particular. A few studies have evaluated such ultra-high-field scanners in a subset of PitNETs in a post-operative setting and the technique seems promising, providing spatial resolution high enough to detect lesion as small as 1 mm.94-96 However, imaging with ultra-high magnetic fields does come with some challenges that might be difficult to overcome. As field strength increases so does the susceptibility for artifacts. The sellar region is particularly prone to MRI artifacts as the air, bone, and soft tissue surfaces in close proximity create perfect conditions for the appearance of artifacts. Likewise, these factors are also considered major limitations for the MRS technique and explain why the technique so far only have delivered convincing results in for large macroadenomas with supra-sellar extension.97

Despite impressive advances with MRI modalities, it thus seems that there are still some intrinsic difficulties for MRI imaging of the sellar region, a result of which PET will be maintained as a valuable modality for the foreseeable future. Moreover, PET has also demonstrated rapid development in recent years. High-resolution PET scanners are becoming more common, providing higher spatial resolution. Also, increased computer power and imaging processing steadily improves image quality, enabling more reliable assessment of smaller lesions.

Also, interesting new tracers have recently been introduced, that seems especially promising for PitNET imaging. A particularly interesting candidate for PitNET detection is the ¹⁸F-fluoroethyltyrosine (FET) tracer which, like MET-PET, is able to visualize protein metabolism. Low FET uptake in normal pituitary tissue and adjacent sellar structures yields a high tumor-to-background contrast. In comparison to MET-PET, it has a longer half-life of approximately 120 minutes, which opens it up for broader clinical use as it is not limited by short half-life to an on-site cyclotron. Also, in contrast to both FDG- and MET-PET, the uptake in inflammatory lesions is low, which further increases the specificity and the potential use in post-operative settings.⁹⁸ This tracer has demonstrated impressive results in the detection of other brain tumors, mainly gliomas.⁹⁹ To my knowledge, this tracer has only been tested for PitNET detection in one recent case report,¹⁰⁰ but the result was promising and I expect to hear a lot more about this tracer in the near future.

Although it has often been claimed that MRI or PET has a methodological advantage over the other modality, there is no fundamental incompatibility between these two modalities. On the contrary, the information provided by each modality is complementary to other. Scanners that combine these two modalities, MRI-PET scanners, are beginning to be more available outside research facilities. This combined hybrid modality has excellent prospects for PitNET evaluation. The high anatomical resolution by MRI and the tumorspecific tracer uptake by PET would be of immense benefit in the diagnostic work-up of PitNETs. It would also streamline the diagnostic process with less hospital visits for the patient and, hopefully, with the elimination of invasive procedures such as sinus petrosus catheterization. As these hybrid scanners become more available, we will hopefully see a convergence of the development in these two fields, discussed above, providing excellent imaging conditions for PitNETs, that could eventually bridge the gap between tumor detection and diagnosis.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

First and foremost I would like to thank my late mother, **Karin Tullander**, to whom I owe everything I have ever accomplished. Your vast wisdom and your immense energy have always been my inspiration. You set an ideal through all you ever did and taught me that will can move mountains.

Further, I would like to thank all the wonderful people who contributed to the work described in this thesis. A profound thank you to:

Helena Filipsson Nyström, my main supervisor, for your endless support and for the patience you showed over the tsunami of e-mails and all the frivolous errors you had to endure over the years. Thank you for always being constructive and for always convincing me that every obstacle could be easily overcome.

Oskar Ragnarsson, co-supervisor, who has been a part of my journey since the very beginning. Your sharp pen and your good sense of humor always took our work to new heights and turned our innumerable meetings into pleasant encounters.

Peter Gjertsson, co-supervisor, who introduced me to the exciting world of nuclear medicine and was key in convincing me to pursue a career within diagnostic imaging.

Also a deep thanks to my co-supervisors during the latter part of this project, **Michael Schöll** and **Kerstin Heurling**, for sharing your profound knowledge in PET technique and research methodology. Co-authors, Olivera Casar-Borota, Jakob Himmelman, and Oleksiy Itsenko, for your great contribution and enjoyable collaboration.

A special thanks for all great work of **all co-workers** at the Radiology, Endocrinology, and Nuclear Medicine Wards at Sahlgrenska University Hospital. Without your contribution this would not have been possible. A special thanks to nurses **Lena Kullin** and **Ann-Christin Berg** for all the great work managing the intricate logistics of patients and controls for this project.

To all **patients and controls** who took their time and effort to participate in this project and made it possible.

Funders, the regional ALF-agreement, Novo Nordisk Foundation, Wilhelm and Martina Lundgren Fund, the Swedish Medical Society, the Anna-Lisa and Bror Björnsson Grant, Royal Society of Art and Science in Gothenburg, and the Gothenburg Medical Society. Without your contribution this research would never had happened.

Peter Todd for the excellent language assessment and editing work. Lord knows I needed it.

My former classmates and close friends, **Björn Wertman, Max Evert, Jesper Fransson, Erik Persson, Tomas Andersson, Jacob Westerlund**, and **Anders Nordenskjöld** who all showed me a good time in between all the hard work. Thank you all for interesting discussions and thrilling adventures. You all really know how to make the most of the precious time we have together.

All other dear friends, you are all too many to mention but thank you all for your warm friendship and support.

My family. My father **Björn** for your endless support, your inspiring energy, and your warm friendship. Thank you for always being there and for being my biggest hero. My sister, **Unn**, for our close friendship and all the amazing things we have done together. I am looking forward to all the fun that is waiting for us around the corner. My brothers **Oscar** and **Jon**, and their amazing families who are all most inspiring. Thank you for all the fun we have had in between all the hard work.

Last, but not least, my dear fiancée **Emma Westerlund**, who being the light of my life, brightens up even the greyest of days and shines in all weathers of life. Thank you for all the wonderful things we have done together and for all our future adventures. Without you, I could not have accomplished this.
REFERENCES

- 1. Asa SL, Casar-Borota O, Chanson P, et al. From pituitary adenoma to pituitary neuroendocrine tumor (PitNET): an International Pituitary Pathology Club proposal. *Endocrine-related cancer*. 2017;24(4):C5-C8.
- 2. de Bruin C, Feelders RA, Lamberts SW, Hofland LJ. Somatostatin and dopamine receptors as targets for medical treatment of Cushing's Syndrome. *Rev Endocr Metab Disord.* 2008.
- 3. Colao A, Pivonello R, Di Somma C, Savastano S, Grasso LF, Lombardi G. Medical therapy of pituitary adenomas: Effects on tumor shrinkage. *Rev Endocr Metab Disord*. 2008.
- 4. Cuevas-Ramos D, Fleseriu M. Somatostatin receptor ligands and resistance to treatment in pituitary adenomas. *Journal of molecular endocrinology*. 2014;52(3):R223-240.
- 5. Saeger W, Lüdecke DK, Buchfelder M, Fahlbusch R, Quabbe HJ, Petersenn S. Pathohistological classification of pituitary tumors: 10 years of experience with the German Pituitary Tumor Registry. *European journal of endocrinology / European Federation of Endocrine Societies*. 2007;156(2):203-216.
- 6. Lloyd R, Osamura R, Kloppel G, Rosai J, Organization WH, Cancer IAfRo. *WHO classification of tumours of endocrine organs.* 4th edition ed. France: Lyon, France : International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC), [2017]; 2017.
- 7. Trouillas J, Roy P, Sturm N, et al. A new prognostic clinicopathological classification of pituitary adenomas: a multicentric case-control study of 410 patients with 8 years post-operative follow-up. *Acta neuropathologica*. 2013;126(1):123-135.
- 8. Manojlovic-Gacic E, Engström BE, Casar-Borota O. Histopathological classification of non-functioning pituitary neuroendocrine tumors. *Pituitary*. 2018;21(2):119-129.
- 9. Chen L, White WL, Spetzler RF, Xu B. A prospective study of nonfunctioning pituitary adenomas: presentation, management, and clinical outcome. *Journal of neuro-oncology*. 2011;102(1):129-138.
- 10. Brochier S, Galland F, Kujas M, et al. Factors predicting relapse of nonfunctioning pituitary macroadenomas after neurosurgery: a study of 142 patients. *European journal of endocrinology / European Federation of Endocrine Societies*. 2010;163(2):193-200.
- 11. Onnestam L, Berinder K, Burman P, et al. National incidence and prevalence of TSH-secreting pituitary adenomas in Sweden. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* 2013;98(2):626-635.
- 12. Gold EB. Epidemiology of Pituitary Adenomas. 1981.
- 13. Monson JP. The epidemiology of endocrine tumours. *Endocrine-related cancer*. 2000;7(1):29-36.

- 14. Asa SL, Ezzat S. The cytogenesis and pathogenesis of pituitary adenomas. *Endocr Rev.* 1998;19(6):798-827.
- 15. Burrow GN, Wortzman G, Rewcastle NB, Holgate RC, Kovacs K. Microadenomas of the pituitary and abnormal sellar tomograms in an unselected autopsy series. *The New England journal of medicine*. 1981;304(3):156-158.
- 16. Muhr C, Bergström K, Grimelius L, Larsson SG. A parallel study of the roentgen anatomy of the sella turcica and the histopathology of the pituitary gland in 205 autopsy specimens. *Neuroradiology*. 1981;21(2):55-65.
- 17. Buurman H, Saeger W. Subclinical adenomas in postmortem pituitaries: classification and correlations to clinical data. *European journal of endocrinology / European Federation of Endocrine Societies*. 2006;154(5):753-758.
- Bos D, Poels MM, Adams HH, et al. Prevalence, Clinical Management, and Natural Course of Incidental Findings on Brain MR Images: The Population-based Rotterdam Scan Study. *Radiology*. 2016;281(2):507-515.
- 19. Håberg AK, Hammer TA, Kvistad KA, et al. Incidental Intracranial Findings and Their Clinical Impact; The HUNT MRI Study in a General Population of 1006 Participants between 50-66 Years. *PloS one*. 2016;11(3):e0151080.
- 20. Morris Z, Whiteley WN, Longstreth WT, Jr., et al. Incidental findings on brain magnetic resonance imaging: systematic review and metaanalysis. *BMJ (Clinical research ed)*. 2009;339:b3016.
- 21. Hall WA, Luciano MG, Doppman JL, Patronas NJ, Oldfield EH. Pituitary magnetic resonance imaging in normal human volunteers: occult adenomas in the general population. *Ann Intern Med.* 1994;120(10):817-820.
- 22. Ezzat S, Asa SL, Couldwell WT, et al. The prevalence of pituitary adenomas: a systematic review. *Cancer*. 2004;101(3):613-619.
- 23. Agustsson TT, Baldvinsdottir T, Jonasson JG, et al. The epidemiology of pituitary adenomas in Iceland, 1955-2012: a nationwide populationbased study. *European journal of endocrinology / European Federation of Endocrine Societies*. 2015;173(5):655-664.
- 24. Daly AF, Rixhon M, Adam C, Dempegioti A, Tichomirowa MA, Beckers A. High prevalence of pituitary adenomas: a cross-sectional study in the province of Liege, Belgium. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* 2006;91(12):4769-4775.
- 25. Gruppetta M, Mercieca C, Vassallo J. Prevalence and incidence of pituitary adenomas: a population based study in Malta. *Pituitary*. 2013;16(4):545-553.
- 26. Fernandez A, Karavitaki N, Wass JA. Prevalence of pituitary adenomas: a community-based, cross-sectional study in Banbury (Oxfordshire, UK). *Clin Endocrinol (Oxf)*. 2010;72(3):377-382.

- 27. Al-Dahmani K, Mohammad S, Imran F, et al. Sellar Masses: An Epidemiological Study. *The Canadian journal of neurological sciences Le journal canadien des sciences neurologiques*. 2016;43(2):291-297.
- 28. Fontana E, Gaillard R. [Epidemiology of pituitary adenoma: results of the first Swiss study]. *Revue medicale suisse*. 2009;5(223):2172-2174.
- 29. Day PF, Loto MG, Glerean M, Picasso MF, Lovazzano S, Giunta DH. Incidence and prevalence of clinically relevant pituitary adenomas: retrospective cohort study in a Health Management Organization in Buenos Aires, Argentina. *Archives of endocrinology and metabolism*. 2016;60(6):554-561.
- 30. Raappana A, Koivukangas J, Ebeling T, Pirila T. Incidence of pituitary adenomas in Northern Finland in 1992-2007. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* 2010;95(9):4268-4275.
- 31. Asa SL, Ezzat S. The pathogenesis of pituitary tumors. *Annual review of pathology*. 2009;4:97-126.
- 32. Tjornstrand A, Gunnarsson K, Evert M, et al. The incidence rate of pituitary adenomas in western Sweden for the period 2001-2011. *European journal of endocrinology / European Federation of Endocrine Societies*. 2014;171(4):519-526.
- 33. Nilsson B, Gustavasson-Kadaka E, Bengtsson BA, Jonsson B. Pituitary adenomas in Sweden between 1958 and 1991: incidence, survival, and mortality. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* 2000;85(4):1420-1425.
- 34. Samverkan RCI. Svenska Hypofysregistret. 2020; <u>https://statistik.incanet.se/Hypofys/Rapport/</u>.
- 35. Schüller A. Röntgen-diagnostik der erkrankungen des kopfes. The British Institute of Radiology; 1912.
- 36. Bonneville JF, Bonneville F, Cattin F. Magnetic resonance imaging of pituitary adenomas. *European radiology*. 2005;15(3):543-548.
- 37. Buchfelder M, Schlaffer S. Imaging of pituitary pathology. *Handbook of clinical neurology*. 2014;124:151-166.
- 38. Tsunoda A, Okuda O, Sato K. MR height of the pituitary gland as a function of age and sex: especially physiological hypertrophy in adolescence and in climacterium. *AJNR American journal of neuroradiology*. 1997;18(3):551-554.
- 39. Hardy J. Transphenoidal microsurgery of the normal and pathological pituitary. *Clinical neurosurgery*. 1969;16:185-217.
- 40. Knosp E, Steiner E, Kitz K, Matula C. Pituitary adenomas with invasion of the cavernous sinus space: a magnetic resonance imaging classification compared with surgical findings. *Neurosurgery*. 1993;33(4):610-617; discussion 617-618.
- 41. Cottier JP, Destrieux C, Brunereau L, et al. Cavernous sinus invasion by pituitary adenoma: MR imaging. *Radiology*. 2000;215(2):463-469.

- 42. Pinker K, Ba-Ssalamah A, Wolfsberger S, Mlynarik V, Knosp E, Trattnig S. The value of high-field MRI (3T) in the assessment of sellar lesions. *European journal of radiology*. 2005;54(3):327-334.
- 43. Tabarin A, Laurent F, Catargi B, et al. Comparative evaluation of conventional and dynamic magnetic resonance imaging of the pituitary gland for the diagnosis of Cushing's disease. *Clin Endocrinol* (*Oxf*). 1998;49(3):293-300.
- 44. Buchfelder M, Nistor R, Fahlbusch R, Huk WJ. The accuracy of CT and MR evaluation of the sella turcica for detection of adrenocorticotropic hormone-secreting adenomas in Cushing disease. *AJNR American journal of neuroradiology*. 1993;14(5):1183-1190.
- 45. Wang H, Hou B, Lu L, et al. PET/MRI in the Diagnosis of Hormone-Producing Pituitary Microadenoma: A Prospective Pilot Study. *Journal of nuclear medicine : official publication, Society of Nuclear Medicine.* 2018;59(3):523-528.
- 46. Chittiboina P, Montgomery BK, Millo C, Herscovitch P, Lonser RR. High-resolution(18)F-fluorodeoxyglucose positron emission tomography and magnetic resonance imaging for pituitary adenoma detection in Cushing disease. *J Neurosurg*. 2015;122(4):791-797.
- 47. Escourolle H, Abecassis JP, Bertagna X, et al. Comparison of computerized tomography and magnetic resonance imaging for the examination of the pituitary gland in patients with Cushing's disease. *Clin Endocrinol (Oxf)*. 1993;39(3):307-313.
- 48. Dina TS, Feaster SH, Laws ER, Jr., Davis DO. MR of the pituitary gland postsurgery: serial MR studies following transsphenoidal resection. *AJNR American journal of neuroradiology*. 1993;14(3):763-769.
- 49. Hyun SH, Choi JY, Lee KH, Choe YS, Kim BT. Incidental focal 18F-FDG uptake in the pituitary gland: clinical significance and differential diagnostic criteria. *Journal of nuclear medicine : official publication*, *Society of Nuclear Medicine*. 2011;52(4):547-550.
- 50. Jeong SY, Lee SW, Lee HJ, et al. Incidental pituitary uptake on wholebody 18F-FDG PET/CT: a multicentre study. *European journal of nuclear medicine and molecular imaging*. 2010;37(12):2334-2343.
- 51. Ju H, Zhou J, Pan Y, Lv J, Zhang Y. Evaluation of pituitary uptake incidentally identified on (18)F-FDG PET/CT scan. *Oncotarget*. 2017;8(33):55544-55549.
- 52. De Souza B, Brunetti A, Fulham MJ, et al. Pituitary microadenomas: a PET study. *Radiology*. 1990;177(1):39-44.
- 53. Seok H, Lee EY, Choe EY, et al. Analysis of 18F-fluorodeoxyglucose positron emission tomography findings in patients with pituitary lesions. *The Korean journal of internal medicine*. 2013;28(1):81-88.
- 54. Taguchi T, Takao T, Iwasaki Y, et al. Diagnostic value of 18Fdihydroxyphenylalanine positron emission tomography for growth hormone-producing pituitary adenoma. *Pituitary*. 2010;13(1):78-79.

- 55. Bergström M, Muhr C, Lundberg PO, et al. Rapid decrease in amino acid metabolism in prolactin-secreting pituitary adenomas after bromocriptine treatment: a PET study. *Journal of computer assisted tomography.* 1987;11(5):815-819.
- 56. de Herder WW, Reijs AEM, Feelders RA, et al. Diagnostic imaging of dopamine receptors in pituitary adenomas. *European journal of endocrinology / European Federation of Endocrine Societies*. 2007;156 Suppl 1:S53-s56.
- 57. Feng Z, He D, Mao Z, et al. Utility of 11C-Methionine and 18F-FDG PET/CT in Patients With Functioning Pituitary Adenomas. *Clinical nuclear medicine*. 2016;41(3):e130-134.
- 58. Koulouri O, Hoole AC, English P, et al. Localisation of an occult thyrotropinoma with (11)C-methionine PET-CT before and after somatostatin analogue therapy. *The lancet Diabetes & endocrinology*. 2016;4(12):1050.
- 59. Tang BN, Levivier M, Heureux M, et al. 11C-methionine PET for the diagnosis and management of recurrent pituitary adenomas. *European journal of nuclear medicine and molecular imaging*. 2006;33(2):169-178.
- 60. Koulouri O, Kandasamy N, Hoole AC, et al. Successful treatment of residual pituitary adenoma in persistent acromegaly following localisation by 11C-methionine PET co-registered with MRI. *European journal of endocrinology / European Federation of Endocrine Societies*. 2016;175(5):485-498.
- 61. Rodriguez-Barcelo S, Gutierrez-Cardo A, Dominguez-Paez M, Medina-Imbroda J, Romero-Moreno L, Arraez-Sanchez M. Clinical usefulness of coregistered 11C-methionine positron emission tomography/3-T magnetic resonance imaging at the follow-up of acromegaly. *World Neurosurg.* 2014;82(3-4):468-473.
- 62. Acosta-Gomez MJ, Muros MA, Llamas-Elvira JM, et al. The role of somatostatin receptor scintigraphy in patients with pituitary adenoma or post-surgical recurrent tumours. *The British journal of radiology*. 2005;78(926):110-115.
- 63. Broson-Chazot F, Houzard C, Ajzenberg C, et al. Somatostatin receptor imaging in somatotroph and non-functioning pituitary adenomas: correlation with hormonal and visual responses to octreotide. *Clin Endocrinol (Oxf)*. 1997;47(5):589-598.
- 64. Colao A, Lastoria S, Ferone D, et al. The pituitary uptake of (111)In-DTPA-D-Phe1-octreotide in the normal pituitary and in pituitary adenomas. *Journal of endocrinological investigation*. 1999;22(3):176-183.
- 65. Oppizzi G, Cozzi R, Dallabonzana D, et al. Scintigraphic imaging of pituitary adenomas: an in vivo evaluation of somatostatin receptors. *Journal of endocrinological investigation*. 1998;21(8):512-519.

- Sundin A, Arnold R, Baudin E, et al. ENETS Consensus Guidelines for the Standards of Care in Neuroendocrine Tumors: Radiological, Nuclear Medicine & Hybrid Imaging. *Neuroendocrinology*. 2017;105(3):212-244.
- 67. Hofmann M, Maecke H, Börner R, et al. Biokinetics and imaging with the somatostatin receptor PET radioligand (68)Ga-DOTATOC: preliminary data. *European journal of nuclear medicine*. 2001;28(12):1751-1757.
- 68. Maecke HR, Hofmann M, Haberkorn U. (68)Ga-labeled peptides in tumor imaging. *Journal of nuclear medicine : official publication, Society of Nuclear Medicine*. 2005;46 Suppl 1:172S-178S.
- 69. Srirajaskanthan R, Kayani I, Quigley AM, Soh J, Caplin ME, Bomanji J. The role of 68Ga-DOTATATE PET in patients with neuroendocrine tumors and negative or equivocal findings on 111In-DTPA-octreotide scintigraphy. *Journal of nuclear medicine : official publication, Society of Nuclear Medicine.* 2010;51(6):875-882.
- 70. Buchmann I, Henze M, Engelbrecht S, et al. Comparison of 68Ga-DOTATOC PET and 111In-DTPAOC (Octreoscan) SPECT in patients with neuroendocrine tumours. *European journal of nuclear medicine and molecular imaging*. 2007;34(10):1617-1626.
- 71. Gabriel M, Decristoforo C, Kendler D, et al. 68Ga-DOTA-Tyr3octreotide PET in neuroendocrine tumors: comparison with somatostatin receptor scintigraphy and CT. *Journal of nuclear medicine : official publication, Society of Nuclear Medicine.* 2007;48(4):508-518.
- 72. Horiguchi K, Yamada M, Umezawa R, et al. Somatostatin receptor subtypes mRNA in TSH-secreting pituitary adenomas: a case showing a dramatic reduction in tumor size during short octreotide treatment. *Endocr J.* 2007;54(3):371-378.
- 73. Casar-Borota O, Heck A, Schulz S, et al. Expression of SSTR2a, but not of SSTRs 1, 3, or 5 in somatotroph adenomas assessed by monoclonal antibodies was reduced by octreotide and correlated with the acute and long-term effects of octreotide. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* 2013;98(11):E1730-1739.
- 74. Naswa N, Das CJ, Sharma P, Karunanithi S, Bal C, Kumar R. Ectopic pituitary adenoma with empty sella in the setting of MEN-1 syndrome: detection with 68Ga-DOTANOC PET/CT. *Japanese Journal of Radiology*. 2012;30(9):783-786.
- 75. Veit JA, Boehm B, Luster M, et al. Detection of paranasal ectopic adrenocorticotropic hormone-secreting pituitary adenoma by Ga-68-DOTANOC positron-emission tomography-computed tomography. *The Laryngoscope*. 2013;123(5):1132-1135.
- 76. Isidori AM, Sbardella E, Zatelli MC, et al. Conventional and Nuclear Medicine Imaging in Ectopic Cushing's Syndrome: A Systematic Review. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* 2015;100(9):3231-3244.

- 77. Lastoria S, Marciello F, Faggiano A, et al. Role of (68)Ga-DOTATATE PET/CT in patients with multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1 (MEN1). *Endocrine*. 2016;52(3):488-494.
- 78. O'Sullivan EP, Woods C, Glynn N, et al. The natural history of surgically treated but radiotherapy-naïve nonfunctioning pituitary adenomas. *Clin Endocrinol (Oxf)*. 2009;71(5):709-714.
- 79. Remmele W, Stegner HE. [Recommendation for uniform definition of an immunoreactive score (IRS) for immunohistochemical estrogen receptor detection (ER-ICA) in breast cancer tissue]. *Der Pathologe*. 1987;8(3):138-140.
- 80. Conti M, Eriksson L. Physics of pure and non-pure positron emitters for PET: a review and a discussion. *EJNMMI physics*. 2016;3(1):8.
- 81. Ahmad OE B-PC, Lopez AD, Murray CJL, Lozano R, Inoue M Age standardization of rates: a new WHO standard. *GPE discussion paper series 31, Geneva: World Health Organization.* 2000.
- 82. Strålskyddsmyndigheten. SSMFS 2018:1. 2018. https://www.stralsakerhetsmyndigheten.se/regler/lagar-ochforordningar/
- 83. Behan LA, O'Sullivan EP, Glynn N, et al. Serum prolactin concentration at presentation of non-functioning pituitary macroadenomas. *Journal of endocrinological investigation*. 2013;36(7):508-514.
- 84. Regal M, Paramo C, Sierra SM, Garcia-Mayor RV. Prevalence and incidence of hypopituitarism in an adult Caucasian population in northwestern Spain. *Clin Endocrinol (Oxf)*. 2001;55(6):735-740.
- 85. Casanueva FF, Molitch ME, Schlechte JA, et al. Guidelines of the Pituitary Society for the diagnosis and management of prolactinomas. *Clin Endocrinol (Oxf)*. 2006;65(2):265-273.
- 86. Mindermann T, Wilson CB. Pituitary adenomas in childhood and adolescence. *Journal of pediatric endocrinology & metabolism : JPEM.* 1995;8(2):79-83.
- 87. Fernandez-Balsells MM, Murad MH, Barwise A, et al. Natural history of nonfunctioning pituitary adenomas and incidentalomas: a systematic review and metaanalysis. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* 2011;96(4):905-912.
- 88. Sanno N, Oyama K, Tahara S, Teramoto A, Kato Y. A survey of pituitary incidentaloma in Japan. *European journal of endocrinology / European Federation of Endocrine Societies*. 2003;149(2):123-127.
- 89. Faglia G. Epidemiology and pathogenesis of pituitary adenomas. *Acta Endocrinol (Copenh).* 1993;129 Suppl 1:1-5.
- 90. Tjörnstrand A, Nyström HF. DIAGNOSIS OF ENDOCRINE DISEASE: Diagnostic approach to TSH-producing pituitary adenoma. *European journal of endocrinology / European Federation of Endocrine Societies*. 2017;177(4):R183-r197.

- 91. Reubi JC, Schar JC, Waser B, et al. Affinity profiles for human somatostatin receptor subtypes SST1-SST5 of somatostatin radiotracers selected for scintigraphic and radiotherapeutic use. *European journal of nuclear medicine*. 2000;27(3):273-282.
- 92. Poll F, Lehmann D, Illing S, et al. Pasireotide and octreotide stimulate distinct patterns of sst2A somatostatin receptor phosphorylation. *Molecular endocrinology (Baltimore, Md).* 2010;24(2):436-446.
- 93. Schmid HA. Pasireotide (SOM230): development, mechanism of action and potential applications. *Molecular and cellular endocrinology*. 2008;286(1-2):69-74.
- 94. Rutland JW, Loewenstern J, Ranti D, et al. Analysis of 7-tesla diffusion-weighted imaging in the prediction of pituitary macroadenoma consistency. *J Neurosurg.* 2020:1-9.
- 95. Rutland JW, Pawha P, Belani P, et al. Tumor T2 signal intensity and stalk angulation correlates with endocrine status in pituitary adenoma patients: a quantitative 7 tesla MRI study. *Neuroradiology*. 2020;62(4):473-482.
- 96. Faghih Jouibari M, Ghodsi SM, Akhlaghpoor S, et al. Complementary effect of H MRS in diagnosis of suprasellar tumors. *Clinical imaging*. 2012;36(6):810-815.
- 97. Stadlbauer A, Buchfelder M, Nimsky C, et al. Proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy in pituitary macroadenomas: preliminary results. *J Neurosurg*. 2008;109(2):306-312.
- 98. Stegmayr C, Willuweit A, Lohmann P, Langen KJ. O-(2-[18F]-Fluoroethyl)-L-Tyrosine (FET) in Neurooncology: A Review of Experimental Results. *Current radiopharmaceuticals*. 2019;12(3):201-210.
- 99. Stegmayr C, Stoffels G, Filß C, et al. Current trends in the use of O-(2-[(18)F]fluoroethyl)-L-tyrosine ([(18)F]FET) in neurooncology. *Nuclear medicine and biology*. 2020.
- 100. Pauleit D, Zimmermann A, Stoffels G, et al. 18F-FET PET compared with 18F-FDG PET and CT in patients with head and neck cancer. *Journal of nuclear medicine : official publication, Society of Nuclear Medicine*. 2006;47(2):256-261.